Board Office Use: Lo	egislative File Info.
File ID Number	21-1502
Introduction Date	6-30-2021
Enactment Number	21-1276
Enactment Date	6/30/2021 er



### Memo

To

Board of Education

From

Kyla Johnson-Trammell, Superintendent

Tadashi Nakadegawa, Deputy Chief, Facilities Planning and Management

**Board Meeting Date** 

June 30, 2021

Subject

Amendment No. 1, Architectural Services Agreement - S Meek Architecture - Claremont Middle School New Multi-Purpose Building Project - Division of

Facilities Planning & Management

Action Requeste

Approval by the Board of Education of Amendment No. 1, to the Architectural Services Agreement between the District and S Meek Architecture, San Francisco, CA, for the latter to provide electrical engineering and architectural services for the replacement of the existing intrusion alarm, for the Claremont Middle School New Multi-Purpose Building Project, in an additional amount of \$108,185.00, which includes a \$9,835.00 contingency, increasing Agreement not to exceed amount from \$1,140,000.00 to \$1,248,185.00, and authorizing the President and Secretary of the Board to sign the Amendment for same with said Consultant, pursuant to the Amendment.

This Amendment is for electrical engineering services and architectural services for the New Multi-Purpose Building at Claremont Middle School.

LBP (Local business participation percentage)

Discussion

00.00%

Recommendation

Approval by the Board of Education of Amendment No. 1, to the Architectural Services Agreement between the District and S Meek Architecture, San Francisco, CA, for the latter to provide electrical engineering and architectural services for the replacement of the existing intrusion alarm, for the Claremont Middle School New Multi-Purpose Building Project, in an additional amount of \$108,185.00, which includes a \$9,835.00 contingency, increasing Agreement not to exceed amount from \$1,140,000.00 to \$1,248,185.00, and authorizing the President and Secretary of the Board to sign the Amendment for same with said Consultant, pursuant to the Amendment.

Fiscal Impact

Fund 21 Measure J

Attachments

- Amendment No. 1
- Proposal
- Insurance Certificate



#### **AMENDMENT NO. 1**

# ARCHITECTURAL SERVICES AGREEMENT

This Amendment is entered into between the Oakland Unified School District (OUSD) and <u>S Meek Architecture</u>. OUSD entered into an agreement with CONTRACTOR for services on **May 14, 2020** ("Agreement"), and the parties agree to amend the Agreement for the Services with **Claremont New MPR Building Project** as follows and in the attached Exhibit A:

1.	Services	: 🗆 Т	he scope of work is <u>unchar</u>	ged.	X The so	cope of work h	as <u>changed</u> .
			<b>nged:</b> Provide brief descri erials, products, and/or repo				ription of expected final result
arc	hitect prepa	ration of backgro		support for docur			onsists of electrical engineering described in proposal dated
2.	Terms (du	uration): <b>X</b> Th	e term of the contract is <u>un</u>	changed.	☐ The te	erm of the contra	act has <u>changed</u> .
	<b>If terr</b> amen	n is changed ded expiration	: The contract term is edate is	xtended by an a	additional _		
3.			Γhe contract price is <u>unchar</u>			ontract price ha	s <u>changed.</u>
	If the	compensatio	n is changed: The not t	o exceed contra	ct price is		
		X Increase	ed by: <b>One hundred eig</b> l	nt thousand on	e hundred	eighty-five D	ollars No/100
			0), which includes a co				
		_					
		Decrease	sed by	_ dollars and no	100 (\$	)	).
							red forty thousand Dolla
							contract price will b
	<u>U</u>	ne willion two	<u>nunarea forty-eignt tr</u>	<u>lousand one nu</u>	<u>ınarea eigi</u>	nty-five Dolla	rs No/100 (\$1,248,185.00)
			All other provisions of the tas originally stated.	Agreement, and	d prior Ame	ndment(s) if a	ny, shall remain unchanged
5.	Amendme	nt History:					
		•	ous amendments to this A	areement. $\square$	This contra	act has previous	sly been amended as follows:
						-	Amount of
	No.	Date	General De	scription of Reaso	n for Amend	ment	Increase (Decrease)
							\$
					e to Contrac	tor based on thi	s Amendment, until it is signed
	by Contracto	or and approved	by the Board of Education.				
Ame	endment No	o. 1 – S Meek <i>i</i>	Architecture – Claremont	Middle School I	MPR Buildir	ng Project - \$1	108,185.00
99069	0.002 Rev. 10/30	0/08					
		Cont	ract No.	P.O.	No.		

#### **OAKLAND UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT**

granboy 7/1/2021 Shanthi Gonzales, President, Date

Board of Education

Strane

7/1/2021

Kyla Johnson-Trammell, Superintendent Secretary Board of Education

Date

Tadashi Nakadegawa, Deputy Chief, Facilities Planning and Management

Approval atto form

6/2/21

Date

Arne Sandberg

iname] General Counsel, Facilities, Planning and Management CONTRACTOR

5/27/2021

nvannah Contractor Signature

Date

Susannah Meek, Principal, S Meek Architecture

Print Name, Title

### **EXHIBIT "A"**Scope of Work for Amendment

**Contractor Name: S Meek Architecture** 

- 1. Detailed Description of Services to be provided: Architectural services which consists of electrical engineering, architect preparation of background drawings and architect support for documentation administration, as described in proposal dated May 4, 2021, attached to this amendment as part of Exhibit A."
- 2. Specific Outcomes:
- 3. Alignment with District Strategic Plan: Indicate the goals and visions supported by the services of this contract:

0 Ensure a high quality instructional core	0 Prepare students for success in college and careers
0 Develop social, emotional and physical health	X Safe, healthy and supportive schools
X Create equitable opportunities for learning	x Accountable for quality
0 High quality and effective instruction	0 Full service community district

 $Amendment\ No.\ 1-S\ Meek\ Architecture-Claremont\ Middle\ School\ New\ MPR\ Building\ Project-\$108,185.00$ 

{SR357123} Rev. 7/2/03

### **EXHIBIT A**

### Professional Services Supplement

number 01

In accordance w	vith the aş	greement date	s:			
Between:		Oakl	and U	nified S	chool District	
And:		S Me	eek Ard	chitectur	re	
For the Project:			emont SD #15		urpose Building and F	Kitchen
X Authori	zation is 1	requested _ _		X		ised scope of basic services
Or Notifica	ade _			To proceed with add To proceed with revi	litional services sed scope of basic services	
•	Project t Multi-Pr suitable Schedule	o be undertak urpose Buildin for re-use, and e to be coordin	ten by ng. Exi l new t nated v	same gen sting un trenchin with New	derground pathways a g is not included.	n Addendum or CCD.
\$	\$3,750	Architectural	due di	ligence f	or scope/code and exis	sting building impact
\$	3,450	Architectural	prepar	ation of	background drawings	and sheets
Ş	\$4,800	Architect doc	ument	ation of	patch & repair req'd f	for above ground pathways
	1,350	Architect supp	port di	iring coi	nstruction for docume	entation administration
\$9	98,350	Total Compe	nsatior	n Reques	sted	
\$	\$3,835	Contingency,	Civil			
	\$6,000	Contingency,	Gener	al		
\$10	08,185					
Submitted S	usannah	Meek, 5/4/20	21	Author	ization is given or noti	ification is acknowledged by:
by:	r Wanh	ah Mei	C			ζ ,
\$	Meek Ar	chitecture		OUSD		Date



68 - 12th STREET, SUITE 300, SAN FRANCISCO, CA 94103-1242

TEL: (415) 861-0286

FAX: (415) 861-0191

April 27, 2021

File No. 20-21007

S. Meek Architecture 242 Ralston Street San Francisco, CA 94132

Attention: Ms. Susannah Meek

Subject: Claremont Middle School

Fully Intrusion Alarm Replacement for all the Buildings

Dear Susannah,

F.W. Associates is pleased to submit this proposal to provide electrical engineering services for the replacement of the existing intrusion alarm system for all the buildings in the Claremont Middle School campus which consists of the following buildings:

- 1. Building A
- 2. Building B
- 3. Building C
- 4. Gymnasium
- 5. Portable P2
- 6. Portable P3
- 7. Portable P4
- 8. Portable P10
- 9. Portable P11

F.W. Associates' scope of work shall include the following:

- 1. Site survey and document existing all existing intrusion alarm devices and equipment for removal.
- 2. Design a new intrusion alarm system to include plans, riser and wiring diagrams, battery calculations, and specifications.
- 3. Construction Administration
  - a) Review submittal and shop drawings.
  - b) Respond to Contractor's RFIs.
  - c) Provide a maximum of 6 of site observations which included final punch list and testing.

Claremont Middle School Fully Intrusion Alarm Replacement for all the Buildings Page 2

F.W. Associates' engineering fee breakdown for the above scope of work shall be as follows.

Schematic	= \$	12,750.00
Design Development	= \$	29,750.00
Construction Documents	= \$	29,750.00
Construction Administration	<u>= \$</u>	12,750.00

Total Fee = \$ 85,000.00

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Sincerely,

F.W. Associates, Inc.

Edward Wong, P.E.

Principal EW/jm

**SMEEKAR-01** 

**MERCADOS** 



### CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 1/12/2021

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER. AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s)

and commonte accounts rights to an occurrence in the con-					
PRODUCER License # 0E67768	CONTACT Selena Mercado				
IOA Insurance Services	PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): (925) 660-1395 FAX (A/C, No): (925)				
3875 Hopyard Road Suite 200	E-MAIL ADDRESS: selena.mercado@ioausa.com				
Pleasanton, CA 94588	INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE				
	INSURER A : Sentinel Insurance Company, Ltd				
INSURED	INSURER B: RLI Insurance Company	130	056		
S Meek Architecture	INSURER C: The Hanover Insurance Compan	y 22:	292		
3040 24th Street	INSURER D:				
San Francisco, CA 94110	INSURER E :				
	INSURER F:				

COVERAGES CERTIFICATE NUMBER: REVISION NUMBER:

THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.

$\perp$		CLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH		_					
IN L	ISR TR TYPE OF INSURANCE			SUBR	POLICY NUMBER	POLICY EFF (MM/DD/YYYY)	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)	LIMIT	s
	Α	X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY					,	EACH OCCURRENCE	s 2,000,000
		CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR	Х	Х	57SBWBK1884	1/24/2021	1/24/2022	DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence)	\$ 1,000,000
								MED EXP (Any one person)	\$ 10,000
								PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	\$ 2,000,000
		GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:						GENERAL AGGREGATE	\$ 4,000,000
		POLICY X PRO-						PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	\$ 4,000,000
		OTHER:							\$
	Α	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY						COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	\$ 2,000,000
		ANY AUTO	X	X	57SBWBK1884	1/24/2021	1/24/2022	BODILY INJURY (Per person)	\$
		OWNED SCHEDULED AUTOS						BODILY INJURY (Per accident)	\$
		X HIRED AUTOS ONLY X NON-OWNED AUTOS ONLY						PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	\$
									\$
		UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR						EACH OCCURRENCE	\$
		EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE						AGGREGATE	\$
		DED RETENTION \$							\$
	В	WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY						X PER OTH-ER	
		ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE	N/A	X	PSW0003900	1/24/2021	1/24/2022	E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	\$ 1,000,000
	OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED? (Mandatory in NH)							E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE	
		If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below						E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	\$ 1,000,000
	С	Professional Liab		X	LHFA203168	1/24/2021	1/24/2022	Per Claim	2,000,000
	С	Professional Liab		X	LHFA203168	1/24/2021	1/24/2022	Aggregate	2,000,000

DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required) RE: Claremont Kitchen Repair - 5750 College Avenue Oakland CA.

Oakland Unified School District is additional insured on Commercial General Liability and Hired and Non-Owned Auto Liability, as required by written contract. Waiver of Subrogation and Primary and Non-Contributory Provision included on Commercial General Liability Policy, as required by written contract. Waiver of Subrogation Provision included on Workers Compensation policy, as required by written contract.

CERTIFICATE HOLDER	CANCELLATION
	SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.
Oakland Unified School District ATTN: Tadashi Nakadegawa 955 High Street Oakland. CA 94601	AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE  LAT

ACORD 25 (2016/03)



# DIVISION OF FACILITIES PLANNING & MANAGEMENT ROUTING FORM Project Information

Project		Clarens	and Mass	Marki Damasa	Decilation of C	I/:tabas	014				
Name		Project	ont ivew	v Multi-Purpose	Building &	Kitchen	Site		201	ı	
					Ва	sic Directions					
Service	Services cannot be provided until the contract is awarded by the Board <u>or</u> is entered by the Superintendent pursuant to authority delegated by the Board.										
	Attachment x Proof of general liability insurance, including certificates and endorsements, if contract is over \$15,000 x Workers compensation insurance certification, unless vendor is a sole provider										
	The state of the s										
					Contra	actor Information					
Contractor Name S Meek Architecture Agency's Contact Susannah Meek  OUSD Vendor ID # 003710 Title Principal											
The Thirds						Zip 94110					
Telepho			415-54			Policy Expires		unoisco	Olalo   C	<i>3</i> /1   1	Lip   54110
	tor Histor	у			SD contrac	tor? X Yes ☐ No		rked as an	OUSD er	mploye	e? Yes X No
OUSD F	Project #		15127								
				Term	of Origi	nal/Amended (	Contra	act			
	Work Will e date of c		i.e.,	5-14-2020		rk Will End By (not onstruction contracts, er				12-3	1-2023
		,				e of Contract End		iou compicu	on date)	12 0	1 2020
				Compo	ncation	/Revised Comp	onco	tion			
				Compe	iisatioii	/ Keviseu Comp	Jensa	.1011			
	/ Contrac					If New Contract,		ontract			
	act Price			\$		Price (Not To Exc			\$		
	ate Per		ourly)	\$		If Amendment, Change in Price			\$ 10	8,185	.00
Other	Expense	es				Requisition Numb	ber				
	If you are	e planning	to multi-fu	und a contract using		get Information please contact the Stat	te and Fe	ederal Office	before con	nnletino	ı reauisition
Resour	THE RESERVE OF THE PARTY OF THE		Source	BOOKS THE RESIDENCE OF THE PARTY OF THE PART	Org Key				Obj	ect	Amount
9650/967	0	Fund 2	1 Msr B	210-9650-0	210-9650-0-9670-8500-6215-201-9180-9905-9999-99999				9 62	15	\$108,185.00
Sonicos	cannot bo	provided b	oforo the	THE PARTY OF THE P	And the Laborator Con-	ing (in order of appi Purchase Order is issu					
services v	were not p	rovided be	fore a PC	) was issued.	oroveu anu a	ruichase Order is issu	ueu. Sigi	ing this doct	iment anin	ms that	to your knowleage
	Division			<b>)</b> —		Phone	51	0-535-7038	Fa	ax	510-535-7082
1.			acilities	Planning and Man	1	<u> </u>				1-	
		ro		1	Kongs	· lasta				-	
	Signatu		9				Date A	Approved	6/4	14	
2.	General	Coursel		nerty acilities Pl	lanning and	Management			4	14	
2.	General Signatu	Counsel re	Departin	Lozano Sn	lanning and	Management		Approved	6/2/2	11	
	General Signatu Deputy	Counsel re Chief, Fa	Departin	nerty acilities Pl	lanning and	Management	Date A	Approved	6/2/2		
<b>2</b> .	General Signatu Deputy Signatu	Coursel re Chief, Fa	Departyn ill ties Pla	Lozano Sn	lanning and	Management	Date A		6/2/2	1	
3.	General Signatu Deputy Signatu Chief Fi	Counsel re Chief, Fal re nancial Of	Departyn ill ties Pla	Lozano Sn	lanning and	Management	Date A	Approved Approved	6/2/2		
	General Signatu Deputy Signatu Chief Fi	Counsel re Chief, ra re nancial Of	Departyn ill/iles Pla	Lozano Sn ansing and Manag	lanning and	Management	Date A	Approved	6/2/2		
3.	General Signatu Deputy Signatu Chief Fi	Counsel re Chief, Fal re nancial Of	Departyn ill/iles Pla	Lozano Sn ansing and Manag	lanning and	Management	Date A	Approved Approved	6/2/2		
3.	General Signatu Deputy Signatu Chief Fi	re re nancial Of	Departyn ill/iles Pla	Lozano Sn ansing and Manag	lanning and	Management	Date A	Approved Approved	6/2/2		



Board Office Use: Legi	slative File Info.
File ID Number	20-0757
Introduction Date	5-13-2020
Enactment Number	20-0659
Enactment Date	5/14/2020 lf



### Memo

To Board of Education

From Kyla Johnson-Trammell, Superintendent

Tadashi Nakadegawa, Interim Deputy Chief, Facilities Planning and Management

Board Meeting Date May 13, 2020

Subject Agreement for Architectural Services for the Claremont New Multi-Purpose

Building & Kitchen Project to S Meek Architecture - Facilities Planning and

Management

#### **Action Requested**

Approval by the Board of Education of award of an Agreement for Architectural Services between the District to S Meek Architecture, San Francisco, CA, for the latter to provide design and engineering services for the New Multi-Purpose Building & Kitchen, for the Claremont New Multi-Purpose Building & Kitchen Project, in the not-to-exceed amount of \$1,140,000.00 for Basic Services, plus a not-to-exceed amount of \$50,000.00 for reimbursable expenses, as the selected Architect, and authorizing the President and Secretary of the Board to sign the Agreement for same with said Architect with work scheduled to commence on May 14, 2020, and scheduled to last until December 31, 2023, pursuant to the contract.

#### Discussion

The Design & Architectural Services are needed for the installation, design of new Multi-Purpose Building & Kitchen. Use of a fair, competitive RFP selection process (Government Code 4529.10 et seq.)

### LBP (Local Business Participation Percentage)

0.00%

#### Recommendation

Approval by the Board of Education of award of an Agreement for Architectural Services between the District to S Meek Architecture, San Francisco, CA, for the latter to provide design and engineering services for the New Multi-Purpose Building & Kitchen, for the Claremont New Multi-Purpose Building & Kitchen Project, in the not-to-exceed amount of \$1,140,000.00 for Basic Services, plus a not-to-exceed amount of \$50,000.00 for reimbursable expenses, as the selected Architect, and authorizing the President and Secretary of the Board to sign the Agreement for same with said Architect with work scheduled to commence on May 14, 2020, and scheduled to last until December 31, 2023, pursuant to the contract.

#### Fiscal Impact

#### Fund 21 Measure B

#### **Attachments**

- Agreement Architectural Services including scope of work
- Certificate of Insurance

 $\{SR391023\}$ 





### CONTRACT JUSTIFICATION FORM

# This Form Shall Be Submitted to the Board Office With Every Agenda Contract.

Department:			
	Facilities Planning & Manag	gement	
Vendor Name: S Mee	k Architecture		
•	nont Multi-Purpose ing & Kitchen Project	Project No.:15	124
Contract Term: Intende	ed Start: 5-14-2020	Intended End:	12-31-2023
		Amended End:	_
Annual (if annual contr Approved by: Tadashi	ract) or Total (if multi-year aş Nakadegawa	greement) Cost:	\$1,190,000.00
Is Vendor a local Oakla	nd Business or have they med	et the requirements of	the
<b>Local Business Policy?</b>	☑ Yes (No if Unchecked)		
How was this contracto	r or vendor selected?		
This vendor was selecte	d through a RFP process and su	bmitted the most reason	nable proposal.
	or supplies this contractor or ign & engineering services for		
		neck box for "Yes" (If "No,"	leave box unchecked)
Was this contract comp If "No," please answer th  1) How did you de		`	leave box unchecked)
If "No," please answer th	ne following questions:	`	leave box unchecked)

2) Please check the competitive bidding exception relied upon: **Construction Contract:**  $\square$  Price is at or under UPCCAA threshold of \$60,000 (as of 1/1/19) ☐ CMAS contract [may only include "incidental work or service"] (Public Contract Code §§10101(a) and 10298(a)) – contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable ☐ Emergency contract (Public Contract Code §§22035 and 22050) – contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable □ No advantage to bidding – *contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable* ☐ Sole source contractor – *contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable* ☐ Completion contract – contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable ☐ Lease-leaseback contract RFP process – contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable ☐ Design-build contract RFP process – contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable ☐ Energy service contract – contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable  $\Box$  Other: - *contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable* **Consultant Contract:** ☐ Construction project manager, land surveyor, or environmental services – selected based on demonstrated competence and professional qualifications (Government Code §4526) Architect or engineer – use of a fair, competitive RFP selection process (Government Code §§4529.10 et seq.) Architect or engineer when state funds being used – use of competitive process consistent with Government Code §§4526-4528 (Education Code §17070.50) ☐ Other professional or specially trained services or advice – no bidding or RFP required (Public Contract Code §20111(d) and Government Code §53060) – contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable  $\Box$  For services other than above, the cost of services is \$92,600 or less (as of 1/1/19) □ No advantage to bidding (including sole source) – *contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable* Purchasing Contract:

 $\square$  Price is at or under bid threshold of \$92,600 (as of 1/1/19)

☐ Certain instructional materials (Public Contract Code §20118.3)

	☐ Data processing systems and supporting software – choose one of three lowest bidders (Public Contract Code §20118.1)
	☐ Electronic equipment – competitive negotiation (Public Contract Code §20118.2) – contact legal counse to discuss if applicable
	☐ CMAS contract [may only include "incidental work or service"] (Public Contract Code §§10101(a) and 10298(a)) − contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable
	☐ Piggyback contract for purchase of personal property (Public Contract Code §20118) – contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable
	☐ Supplies for emergency construction contract (Public Contract Code §§22035 and 22050) – contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable
	☐ No advantage to bidding (including sole source) – contact legal counsel to discuss if applicable
	☐ Other:
	Maintenance Contract:
	$\square$ Price is at or under bid threshold of \$92,600 (as of $1/1/19$ )
	☐ No advantage to bidding (including sole source) – <i>contact legal counsel to discuss</i>
	☐ Other:
3)	Explain in detail the facts that support the applicability of the exception marked above:
	Services being rendered are Architectural Services.

#### **AGREEMENT**

#### **FOR**

#### ARCHITECTURAL SERVICES

#### **BETWEEN**

#### OAKLAND UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

**AND** 

S Meek Architecture Claremont New Multi-Purpose Building & Kitchen Project No. 15127

May 14, 2020

OAKLAND UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT 955 High Street Oakland, California 94601

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS	2
ARTICLE 2 - RETENTION OF ARCHITECT; STANDARD OF CARE	3
ARTICLE 3 - DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT	3
ARTICLE 4 - COMPENSATION	4
ARTICLE 5 - BASIC SERVICES TO BE RENDERED BY ARCHITECT	6
ARTICLE 6 - ADDITIONAL SERVICES TO BE RENDERED BY ARCHITECT	19
ARTICLE 7 - RESPONSIBILITIES OF DISTRICT	21
ARTICLE 8 - PUBLIC LIABILITY AND PROPERTY DAMAGE INSURANCE	22
ARTICLE 9 - WORKER'S COMPENSATION INSURANCE	23
ARTICLE 10 - ERRORS AND OMISSIONS INSURANCE	24
ARTICLE 11 - COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS	25
ARTICLE 12 - TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT	25
ARTICLE 13 - ARCHITECT AN INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR	27
ARTICLE 14 - STANDARDIZED MANUFACTURED ITEMS	27
ARTICLE 15 - OWNERSHIP OF DOCUMENTS	27
ARTICLE 16 - LICENSING OF INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY	28
ARTICLE 17 - ACCOUNTING AND OTHER RECORDS OF ARCHITECT	29
ARTICLE 18 - INDEMNITY	29
ARTICLE 19 - TIME SCHEDULE	30
ARTICLE 20 - MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS	30

### AGREEMENT FOR ARCHITECTURAL SERVICES

This Agreement for Architectural Services ("Agreement") is between the Oakland Unified School District, a California public school district (the "District"), and <u>S Meek Architecture</u>, license number <u>C27503</u> (the "Architect"), with respect to the following recitals:

- A. District proposes to undertake the construction of improvement projects which require the services of a duly qualified and licensed architect.
- B. Architect represents that Architect is licensed to provide architectural/engineering services in the State of California and is specially qualified to provide the services required by the District, specifically the design and construction oversight of public school(s).
- C. The Parties have negotiated the terms under which Architect will provide such services and reduce such terms to writing by this Agreement.

The Parties therefore agree as follows:

## ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS

- 1.1 **Additional Services**. "Additional Services" shall mean those services in addition to the Basic Services that are provided by Architect and authorized in writing by the District, and as further defined in Article 6 below.
- 1.2 **Agreement**. "Agreement" shall mean this Agreement for Architectural Services.
- 1.3 **Architect**. "Architect" shall mean <u>S Meek Architecture</u> and its officers, shareholders, owners, partners, employees, agents and authorized representatives.
- 1.4 **Basic Services**. Architect's Basic Services consist of the design services, including landscaping architectural services and landscape irrigation design, civil, structural, mechanical, and electrical engineering services, normally required to complete the Project, as further defined in Article 5.
- 1.5 **Contract Documents**. "Contract Documents" shall mean those documents which are required for the actual construction of the Project, including but not limited to the Agreement between Owner and Contractor, complete working drawings and specifications setting forth in detail sufficient for construction the work to be done and the materials, workmanship, finishes and equipment required for the architectural, structural, mechanical, electrical system and utility-service-connected equipment and site work.

- 1.6 **Contractor**. "Contractor" shall mean one or more contractors ultimately selected to perform work on the Project or any replacement.
- 1.7 **District**. "District" shall mean Oakland Unified School District, and its governing board members, employees, agents and authorized representatives.
- 1.8 **Project**. "Project" shall mean the work of improvement described in Article 3 and the construction thereof, including the Architect's services thereon, as described in this Agreement.
- 1.9 **Project Construction Cost**. "Project Construction Cost" shall mean the estimate of total construction costs to the District as initially submitted by the Architect under this Agreement and accepted by the District, as subsequently revised by changes to the Project Construction Cost under Article 5 of this Agreement, and as subsequently revised at the time the District enters a construction contract to equal the construction contract amount.
- 1.10 **Wrongful Acts or Omissions.** "Wrongful Acts or Omissions" shall mean Architect's acts or omissions in breach of this Agreement, the applicable standard of care, or law.

## ARTICLE 2 RETENTION OF ARCHITECT; STANDARD OF CARE

2.1 District retains Architect to perform, and Architect agrees to provide to District, for the consideration and upon the terms and conditions set forth below, the architectural and engineering services specified in this Agreement and related incidental services. The Architect agrees to perform such services as expeditiously as is consistent with professional skill and care and the orderly progress of the Project. All services performed by the Architect under and required by this Agreement shall be performed (a) in compliance with this Agreement, and (b) in a manner consistent with the level of care and skill ordinarily exercised by architects in the same discipline, on similar projects in California with similar complexity and with similar agreements, who are specially qualified to provide the services required by the District; and all such services shall be conducted in conformance to, and compliance with, all applicable Federal, State and local laws, including but not limited to statutes, decisions, regulations, building or other codes, ordinances, charters, and the Americans with Disabilities Act ("ADA"). Architect shall be responsible for the completeness and accuracy of the plans and specifications.

## ARTICLE 3 DESCRIPTION OF PROJECT AND TERM

3.1 The Project concerning which such architectural services shall be provided is described as the Claremont Multi-Purpose Building & Kitchen Project.

The project is not intended to be split into multiple prime contracts.

The Project is expected to be complete as of <u>December 31, 2023</u>, but may not be completed until later if delays in design or construction arise.

### ARTICLE 4 COMPENSATION

- 4.1 **Basic Services.** For the Basic Services satisfactorily performed under this Agreement, Architect shall be compensated according to its hourly rate schedule (Section 4.8, below). Architect's total compensation for its Basic Services shall not exceed **ONE MILLION, ONE HUNDRED FORTY THOUSAND DOLLARS NO/100** (\$1,140,000.00), which is Architect's estimate of the maximum total cost of its Basic Services on the Project, based on its **March 23**, **2020**, fee estimate. However, Architect will not be compensated for any Basic Services required as a result of Wrongful Acts or Omissions. Architect acknowledges that the not-to-exceed amount for Basic Services, above, includes contingency compensation in the event that more time and costs than originally anticipated may be necessary to complete the Basic Services.
- 4.2 **Additional Services.** Architect may invoice separately for Additional Services if provided by Architect under Article 6. However, Architect will not be compensated for any Additional Services required as a result of Wrongful Acts or Omissions.

#### 4.3 Reimbursable Expenses

- 4.3.1 Reimbursable Expenses are those actual out-of-pocket expenses directly incurred as a result of Architect's performance of Basic or Additional Services under this Agreement. Architect may charge a 5% mark-up on Reimbursable Expenses. Reimbursable Expenses are limited to these expenses related to the Project: Fax, reproduction expense (excluding such expense for reproductions for office use by Architect and its consultants), postage, messenger, transportation, living expenses in connection with out-of-town travel, long distance communications, expense of renderings, models and mock-ups requested by District, expense of publishing under Section 5.6.5, expense of data processing and photographic production techniques when used in connection with Additional Services, and, if authorized in advance by the District, expense of overtime work requiring higher than regular rates. Reimbursable Expenses do not include indirect costs, such as general overhead (for example, home office overhead [including technology hardware and software] or insurance premiums), for which Architect must pay out of its compensation for services under Section 4.1, above; nor do they include expenses incurred in connection with Basic or Additional Services that result from Wrongful Acts or Omissions.
- 4.3.2 Architect shall be reimbursed by District for its Reimbursable Expenses on the Project. Architect's total reimbursement for Reimbursable Expenses shall not exceed \$50,000.00, which is Architect's estimate of the maximum total cost of Reimbursable Expenses on the Project.
- 4.4 For services satisfactorily performed, payment for Basic Services, Additional Services and

Reimbursable Expenses shall be made on a monthly basis after receipt and approval by the District of the Architect's properly documented and submitted invoices. To be "properly documented and submitted," an invoice shall be timely, be accompanied by all necessary documentation, list all activities performed, and for each activity performed list the person performing it and the person's rate of compensation. Architect's invoice shall be submitted within ten (10) days of the end of the monthly billing period. Invoices, receipts and other documentation to establish the validity of all Reimbursable Expenses shall be a prerequisite to District payment of such expenses. If District disputes a portion of a properly submitted invoice, it shall notify Architect of the dispute and, upon Architect's request, arrange for a meeting to confer about, and potentially resolve, the dispute. Prior to this meeting, Architect shall provide all documentation requested to support disputed portions of a properly submitted invoice. Regardless of any such dispute about an invoice or payment, Architect shall continue to provide all services required by this Agreement and law until the end of the Project, even if District and Architect cannot resolve all such disputes. Payments of undisputed portions of a properly submitted invoice shall be made within 60 days of receipt of the invoice; Architect otherwise waives all rights and remedies under law related to receipt of payment of undisputed amounts.

- 4.5 The Architect's compensation shall be paid notwithstanding a Contractor-caused delay in completion of the project or reduction of final construction cost by reason of penalties, liquidated damages, or other amounts withheld from the Contractor. However, District may withhold from payments to Architect to the extent (i) that the withholding is permitted by law, (ii) that Basic and Additional Services remain to be performed, including but not limited to those required for project closeout and payments to Contractor, or (iii) that Wrongful Acts or Omissions caused District to incur damages, losses, liabilities or costs, including but not limited to withholding any amounts for which Architect is responsible under Section 5.7.20. \$4,000 will be withheld from any Construction Phase payments until District receives certification of Field Act approval. If the total amount invoiced by Architect reaches the not-to-exceed Basic Services amount before Architect's Basic Services under this Agreement are complete, Architect must complete the Basic Services without submitting additional invoices, or receiving additional payment, for Basic Services.
- 4.6 Should District cancel the Project under section 12.1 of this Agreement at any time during the performance of this Agreement, Architect shall, upon notice of such cancellation, immediately cease all work under this Agreement. In such event, Architect's total fee for all services performed shall be computed as set forth in Section 12.1.
- 4.7 District has the right to audit Architect's records and files regarding, or relating to, any of the work performed by Architect for District on this Project during or after the Project. Architect shall keep complete records showing all hours worked and all costs and charges applicable to its work under this Agreement. Architect will be responsible for Architect's consultants keeping similar records. District shall be given reasonable access to Architect's Project related records and files for audit purposes within ten (10) days of receipt of District's request. Architect shall keep and maintain those records and files for ten (10) years.
- 4.8 Architect's hourly rate schedule for its services is attached as *Exhibit A*.

4.9 Architect shall not accept compensation or other benefits from other persons related to the Project, including payments from manufacturers of construction materials that are specified in the design.

## ARTICLE 5 BASIC SERVICES TO BE RENDERED BY ARCHITECT

#### 5.1 General

- 5.1.1 Architect's Basic Services consist of the design services, basic site furnishings, and landscaping relative to the new building and courtyard Storm water treatment, including concrete planter walls required to complete the Project. The Basic Services also include all services described in the March 23, 2020, proposal attached as Exhibit C. The Basic Services also include the services described in this Article 5, below, including but not limited to bid package preparation, bid handling, preparation and processing of change orders, requests for information, and other contract administration duties. The District shall have the right to add or delete from the Architect's scope of services as it may determine is necessary for the best interests of the Project and/or the District. Architect shall expeditiously and diligently perform all of its work and obligations under this Agreement. Architect may not cease, delay or reduce, or threaten to cease, delay or reduce, its performance based on a payment dispute with District under Section 4.4, above. The Architect acknowledges that its priority is to complete the Project and the Architect's services, and that any payment disputes with the District under Section 4.4, if not resolved during the Project, must wait for resolution after the Project.
- 5.1.2 The Architect shall review the estimate described more fully below at each phase of Architect's services, also as defined below. If such estimates are in excess of the Project budget, the Architect shall revise the type or quality of construction to come within the budgeted limit.
- 5.1.3 Whenever the Architect's services include the presentation to the District of Project Construction Cost, the Architect shall include a reasonable amount for contingency costs arising from, among other things, higher bids than anticipated, future increase in construction costs, and change orders based on unforeseen site conditions.
- 5.1.4 The Architect shall notify the District if there are any indicated adjustments in previously provided Project Construction Cost arising from market fluctuations or approved changes in scope or requirements based upon a mutually agreed upon index.
- 5.1.5 At the District's request, the Architect and Architect's consultants shall cooperate with District and the District's consultants in verifying that Architect's plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates or other documents relating to the Project are constructible and otherwise comply with the Contract Documents. If there are project meetings during the design and construction phases, Architect shall attend those meetings.

- 5.1.6 The Architect shall investigate existing conditions of facilities and thoroughly account for, and list in the construction documents, any pertinent conditions of such facilities, all in a manner that satisfies the standard of care and level of performance required by this Agreement. Architect's investigation required by this provision shall be limited to non-destructive evaluation.
- 5.1.7 Architect shall provide a minimum of full-time employees before construction commences, and full-time employees after construction commences, to perform its duties and responsibilities under this Agreement. All personnel provided by Architect shall be qualified to perform the services for which they are provided. Architect shall obtain District's written approval of each employee of Architect who provides services under this Agreement, and written approval of each change of employees who are providing such services. District may, upon seven (7) days' written notice, cause Architect to remove a person from the Project if he/she has failed to perform to District's satisfaction. Should additional employees be required to timely perform all of the services required under this Agreement and/or to avoid delay, Architect shall provide them immediately.
- 5.1.8 Architect is an agent of District and shall reasonably represent the District at all times in relation to the Project.
- 5.1.9 Architect shall be fully licensed as required by law at all times when providing services under this Agreement.

#### 5.2 Consultants

- 5.2.1 Architect's Consultants. The Architect shall employ or retain at Architect's own expense, engineers and other consultants necessary to Architect's performance of this Agreement and licensed to practice in their respective professions in the State of California. Engineers and consultants retained or employed by Architect for this Project shall be approved by District prior to their commencement of work. The Architect's consultants shall be employed or retained to provide assistance during all aspects of the Project and will include, in addition to design services: review of schedules, shop drawings, samples, submittals, and requests for information. The Architect's Consultants shall also conduct periodic inspections of the site to determine conformance with the Project design and specifications and shall participate in the final inspections and development of any "punch list" items. Architect must disclose to District all such consultants employed or retained, and the compensation paid to those retained.
- 5.2.2 District's Consultants. Architect shall confer and cooperate with consultants retained by District as may be requested by District or as reasonably necessary. District may retain a construction manager to assist District in performance of District's duties for the Project.
- 5.2.3 The Architect shall procure a certified survey of the site if required, including grades and lines of streets, alleys, pavements, adjoining properties and structures; adjacent drainage; rights-of-way, restrictions, easements, encroachments, zoning, deed restrictions, boundaries and contours of the building site, locations, dimensions and floor elevations of existing buildings, other

improvements and trees; and full information as to available utility services and lines, both public and private above and below grade, including inverts and depths. All the information on the survey customarily referenced to a project benchmark shall be referenced to a Project benchmark. The cost of any such survey shall be borne by the District, and the District shall own and, upon termination of this Agreement or completion of the Project, shall have returned to it by Architect any designs, plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates or other documents prepared as part of the survey. Architect shall notify District of any discrepancies of any of the documents.

- 5.2.4 Architect shall procure chemical, mechanical or other tests required for proper design, tests for hazardous materials and borings or test pits necessary for determining subsoil conditions. The cost of any such tests shall be borne by the District, and the District shall own and, upon termination of this Agreement or completion of the Project, shall have returned to it by Architect any designs, plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates or other documents prepared as part of the testing. Architect shall notify District of any discrepancies of any of the documents.
- 5.2.5 Architect shall assist the District and its consultants to apply for funding for the Project from the State Allocation Board. Architect shall be responsible for all submittals required of the Architect by the Division of the State Architect ("DSA"), OPSC and California Department of Education in connection therewith.

#### 5.3 Project Assessment and Conceptual Design Phase; Schematic Design Phase

#### 5.3.1 Project Assessment and Conceptual Design Phase

- 5.3.1.1 Upon authorization by the District to proceed, the Architect shall perform a Project Assessment and Conceptual Design.
- 5.3.1.2 Architect shall receive from the District, all available reports, record documents, surveys and assessments.
- 5.3.1.3 Upon completing the assessment of the existing condition and site, the Architect shall provide documentation of existing conditions in the anticipated path of, or where affected by, construction. This work includes, but is not limited to, site visits by the architectural and engineering disciplines to visually observe existing conditions at the project inception and as required for design and documentation of the work and as part of the Architect's design document quality control process. District will provide Architect with access to the site for these purposes.
- 5.3.1.4 Architect shall review the District's Facility Condition Assessment (FCA) for the projects, and incorporate the scope of work into the program.
- 5.3.1.5 Architect shall meet with DSA and OUSD department representatives including, but not limited to, the Buildings and Grounds Department, Student Nutrition Services, OUSD Athletic League lead, Early Education Program (if required), and site representatives in order to document noted deficiencies and requested improvements.

- 5.3.1.6 Architect shall research and identify projects associated with the work that have not been certified with DSA.
- 5.3.1.7 Architect shall prepare a draft the Project Assessment Report addressing the District's established project priorities for review and publish a formal program recommendation subsequent to the District's review.
- 5.3.1.8 Based on the review comments and instructions by the District's PM, Architect shall prepare modifications to the final Project Assessment Report for review and approval by the district.

#### 5.3.1.9 Architect shall prepare the Initial Conceptual Design:

- 5.3.1.9.1 Based upon the District's established project priorities, prepare initial conceptual designs to the extent necessary to define the major elements of the Project. The Architect shall develop conceptual designs as required to obtain District approval of the project scope.
- 5.3.1.9.2 The Architect shall submit conceptual drawings for the selected design to the District. The Architect shall develop conceptual designs as required to obtain District approval of the project scope.
- 5.3.1.9.3 The Architect and District PM shall meet at least once with DSA to review the project scope and identify potential design issues that will need to be addressed by the Architect. Architect shall take meeting minutes and distribute as directed.
- 5.3.1.10 Prepare the cost and scope document and provide an estimated cost of each item listed. Provide three hard copies of the Project Assessment Report in three ring binders and PDF format.

#### 5.3.2 Schematic Design Phase

- 5.3.2.1 The Architect shall review all information concerning the Project delivered or communicated by the District to the Architect to ascertain the requirements of the Project and shall arrive at a mutual understanding of such requirements with the District.
- 5.3.2.2 The Architect shall provide a preliminary evaluation of the District's Project, schedule and construction budget requirements, each in terms of the other.
- 5.3.2.3 The Architect shall review with the District alternative approaches to the design and construction of the Project, and shall include alternatives that may reduce the cost of the Project.
  - 5.3.2.4 Based on a mutual understanding of the District's budget and scope of work

requirements, the Architect shall prepare for the District's governing board's written approval, schematic design documents, which include but are not limited to, schematic design studies, site utilization plans, a description of the Project showing, among other things, the scale and relationship of the components of the Project, preparation of a written estimated statement of Project Construction Cost and a written schedule for the performance of the work that itemizes constraints and critical path issues. The schematic design documents shall represent a 15% complete design. The Project Construction Cost shall be based on current area, volume and other unit costs, shall conform to District's total construction cost budget, and shall include reasonable contingencies for all construction and construction management work. The written schedule shall conform to District's milestone and completion deadline requirements. Nevertheless, Architect is encouraged to make recommendations to District regarding additional benefits that could be realized by increasing the District's total construction cost budget, or by altering the District's completion deadlines. If District incorporates any recommended changes, then Architect shall revise the schematic design documents, including but not limited to the written statement of Project Construction Cost and written schedule for the performance of work, as necessary until District's governing board approves them in writing. Architect shall attend, and present at, as many meetings of the District's governing board as may be necessary to obtain the board's approval of the schematic design documents.

#### 5.4 Design Development Phase

5.4.1 Following District's governing board's written approval of the schematic design documents, including the estimate of Project Construction Cost and schedule, Architect shall provide all necessary architectural and engineering services to prepare design development documents for the District's governing board's written approval, which fix and describe the size and character of the project and which shall include, but are not limited to, site and floor plans, elevations and other approved drawings and shall outline the specifications of the entire Project as to kind and quality of materials, categories of proposed work such as architectural, structural, mechanical and electrical systems, types of structures and all such other work as may be required. During the design development phase, Architect will keep the Project within all budget and scope constraints set by the District. The design development documents shall represent a 50% complete design. The design development documents shall include a revised Project Construction Cost, and a revised construction schedule. The revised Project Construction Cost shall be based on current area, volume and other unit costs. The revised Project Construction Cost shall conform to District's total construction cost budget and shall include reasonable contingencies for all construction and construction management work. The revised construction schedule shall conform to District's milestone and completion deadline requirements. Nevertheless, Architect is encouraged to make recommendations to District regarding additional benefits that could be realized by altering the District's total construction cost budget or completion deadlines. If District incorporates any recommended changes or otherwise does not approve the submitted design development documents, then Architect shall revise the design development documents, including but not limited to the written statement of Project Construction Cost and written schedule for the performance of work, as necessary until District's governing board approves them in writing. Architect shall attend, and present at, as many meetings of the District's governing board as may

be necessary to obtain the board's approval of the design development documents.

- 5.4.2 The Architect shall assist the District and its consultants in the preparation and/or modification of the Storm Water Pollution Prevention Plan if any such plan is required for this Project.
- 5.4.3 Architect shall prepare necessary documents for and oversee the processing of District's application for and obtaining of required approvals from the DSA, the OPSC (if applicable), the Department of Education, the State Fire Marshall and other agencies exercising jurisdiction over the Project. Architect shall also be responsible for the preparation and submission of any required applications, notices or certificates to public agencies as required by law. Architect shall provide a copy of all such documents to the District.
- 5.4.4 The Architect shall advise the District of any adjustments to the preliminary Project Construction Cost.
- 5.4.5 Architect shall identify areas of construction for which unit pricing shall be required as part of the Contractor's bid.
- 5.4.6 Architect shall provide at no expense to the District one complete set of design development documents for the review and written approval of the District and one set for each public agency having approval authority over such plans for their review and approval at no expense to the District.

#### 5.5 Contract Documents Phase

5.5.1 Following the District's governing board's written approval of the design development documents, including the Project Construction Cost and construction schedule, the Architect shall prepare Contract Documents for the written approval of District's governing board consisting of 100% complete working drawings and specifications setting forth the work to be done in detail sufficient for construction, including but not limited to the materials, workmanship, finishes and equipment required for the architectural, structural, mechanical, electrical system and utility-service-connected equipment and site work. Architect shall ensure that the drawings and specifications are, among other things, complete, accurate, and coordinated so as to eliminate errors, omissions and conflicts, especially between the work of a (sub)consultant and other (sub)consultants or the Architect; and Architect may not shift its responsibility for completeness, accuracy and coordination to the Contractor, except on a clearly designated design-build project. Architect shall also update the construction schedule and the Project Construction Cost for written approval of District's governing board. The Contract Documents shall conform to, comply with, and satisfy all applicable Federal, State and local laws, including but not limited to statutes, decisions, regulations, building or other codes, ordinances, charters, and the Americans with Disabilities Act ("ADA"). As part of the Contract Documents, Architect shall prepare an accurate set of drawings indicating dimensions and locations of existing buried utility lines, which shall be included in the bid packages. If the project is intended to be split into multiple prime contracts,

then the Contract Documents shall be structured in order to maximize the ability to create multiple prime bid packages for the Project, and shall identify the bid packages to be created.

- 5.5.2 Architect shall consult with, and involve, the District in development of the bid documents and bid package, and shall forward them to the District for written approval prior to their use. If the District is using a multiple prime delivery method for the Project with multiple bid packages, then Architect shall consult with and involve the District in identification and development of the bid documents and bid packages, and shall forward them to the District for written approval prior to their use.
- 5.5.3 Prior to submission of the Contract Documents to DSA for plan check, the Architect shall submit the Contract Documents, including the 100% complete working drawings and specifications, to the District for an opportunity to review them for various issues, including but not limited to constructability, scheduling, general completeness, clarity, consistency, coordination, cost-effectiveness, value engineering, identification of possible add/delete bid alternatives, time of construction, and suitability for separation of the Project design, plans and specifications into bid packages for various categories and/or portions of the work. However, such review by District is not required and does not affect Architect's obligations under this Agreement.
- 5.5.4 After approval by the District's governing board and any constructability review, the Architect shall submit the Contract Documents to DSA for plan check, and make the necessary corrections to secure DSA approval. At Architect's expense, Architect shall arrange for the scanning of the DSA approved Contract Documents and for the return of the originals and an electronic copy to DSA.
- 5.5.5 The Architect shall give the District, at the time of DSA approval of the final form of the Contract Documents, Architect's final estimate of Project Construction Cost and construction schedule, which shall be given final written approval by District's governing board along with the Contract Documents. The revised Project Construction Cost shall be based on current area, volume and other unit costs, and on a mutually acceptable recognized building cost index, and shall include a reasonable contingency. In preparing the revised estimate of Project Construction cost and construction schedule for the Contract Documents, the Architect shall consult with, and involve, the District in the process to maximize accuracy and completeness. If the District is intending to enter multiple prime contracts, the Project Construction Cost shall include separate bid estimates for each bid package, plus a reasonable contingency; and the construction schedule shall reflect that multiple contractors will be performing separate bid packages, including a general conditions bid package. The revised Project Construction Cost estimate shall conform to District's total Project budget, and the revised construction schedule shall conform to District's milestone and completion deadline requirements. Architect shall attend, and present at, as many meetings of the District's governing board as may be necessary to obtain the board's written approval of the Contract Documents.

#### 5.6 Bidding and Negotiations Phase

- 5.6.1 Following DSA's and District's governing board's written approval of Contract Documents, and District's governing board's written acceptance of Architect's final estimate of Project Construction Cost and construction schedule, Architect shall continue to work with the District in finalizing the bid documents and bid package, as described in Section 5.5.2, above. Architect shall reproduce the bid documents and bid package in the number requested by the District and distribute them among interested contractors. Architect shall also assist the District in obtaining bids, and shall assist the District in evaluating contract proposals or bids and substitutions proposed by contractors, and in awarding the bids. All sets of Contract Documents, which does not include those for the use of the Architect or its consultants, requested by the District in excess of 5 shall be reproduced at District's expense.
- 5.6.2 Architect's estimate of Project Construction Cost at the time of DSA approval of the Contract Documents shall be current as of that date. Should bids be received more than ninety (90) days after the date of that Project Construction Cost, the Architect's total construction cost shall be escalated by the cost-of-construction in the then current mutually agreed upon recognized building cost index.
- 5.6.3 Should the lowest responsible and responsive bid received on a bid package exceed Architect's most recent approved estimate of Project Construction Cost for that bid package (or amount adjusted according to the then current mutually agreed upon recognized building cost index) as accepted by District by more than ten percent (10%), Architect shall, on request by District and as part of Architect's Basic Services, make such changes in the plans and specifications as shall be necessary to bring new bids within ten percent (10%) of such Project Construction Cost, but Architect will not be entitled to payment for any Basic Services related to making such changes and re-bidding the Project. In making such changes, Architect will exercise Architect's best judgment in determining the balance between the size of the Project, the type of construction, and the quality of the construction to achieve a satisfactory project within ten percent (10%) of Architect's Project Construction Cost. To avoid the potential for bids to exceed the estimate by more than 10% at bid opening, the Architect may, as an alternative, include in the Contract Documents one or more deductive alternatives so that Architect and District may evaluate different means to achieve a satisfactory project within ten percent (10%) of the Architect's Project Construction Cost.
- 5.6.4 Either on its own or in cooperation with the District, the Architect shall review the qualifications of all bidders for the construction of the Project, and shall make recommendations to the District as to whether, in the Architect's professional opinion, a bidder meets the minimum requirements.
- 5.6.5 If, in the District's discretion, the District will seek total or partial State funding for this Project, the Architect shall, in addition to the above, publish the invitation to bid in the appropriate regional trade papers and publications devoted to Disabled Veteran Business Enterprises. The Architect shall also prepare and submit the appropriate documentation to the

#### 5.7 Construction Phase

- 5.7.1 The construction phase shall begin on the date stated in the official Notice to Proceed.
- 5.7.2 All instructions to the Contractor shall be forwarded through the Architect unless otherwise directed by the District. The Architect shall advise and consult with the District in the general administration of the Project. The Architect will have authority to act on behalf of the

District only to the extent provided in the Contract Documents, unless District grants additional authority in writing.

- 5.7.3 The Architect shall timely provide District with copies of all of its correspondence with the Contractor.
- 5.7.4 The Architect shall provide prompt and timely direction to the District, Project inspectors and/or Contractor as to the interpretation of Contract Documents. Architect shall respond to all requests for information ("RFI's") from a Contractor within fourteen (14) calendar days of receipt, unless the subject of the RFI is impacting, or may impact, the critical path of the Project and is causing, or may cause, delay, in which case the Architect shall respond as soon as reasonably possible, if not immediately. If the Architect is not able to take action within the time required due to reasons beyond Architect's control, the Architect may take action within a reasonable period of time under the circumstances; however, the Architect shall make such determination within seven (7) calendar days of receipt of the RFI, and shall notify the District and Contractor immediately after such determination with an explanation as to why the Architect cannot take action within the time required, what the Architect is doing to expedite its response, when the Architect expects to be able to issue a response, and what action, if any, should be taken by District or Contractor in the meantime to mitigate delays and/or costs.
- 5.7.5 Based on information provided by the Contractor and Architect's own knowledge of the Project (including documents in Architect's possession or reasonably available to it), Architect shall prepare an accurate set of as-built record drawings indicating dimensions and locations of all work, including but not limited to buried utility lines and mechanical, electrical and plumbing layouts, which shall be forwarded to the District upon completion of the Project. While Architect cannot guarantee precise accuracy of such drawings, Architect shall exercise reasonable care in reviewing such drawings to determine their general compliance with the Contract Documents. Architect shall have no responsibility for their conformity to field conditions, except that in the event that the Architect, consistent with standards of due care, becomes aware of non-conformity with field conditions, Architect shall have a duty immediately to notify the District in writing. Architect shall also assemble and deliver to District all written guarantees, instruction books, operation and maintenance manuals, diagrams, charts and other documents required of Contractor.
  - 5.7.6 The Architect shall be responsible for the preparation and submission of any

notifications regarding excavation in areas which are known or suspected to contain subsurface installations under Government Code section 4216, *et seq*. The Architect may delegate this responsibility to a Contractor if such power to delegate was included in the Contract Documents and bid package, but Architect shall remain responsible for supervising such Contractor to ensure performance of this task. Architect shall provide a copy of all such notifications to the District.

- 5.7.7 The Architect shall, at all times, have access to the Project wherever it is in preparation and progress. To the extent reasonably possible given Contractor's work in progress, the District shall provide such access so that the Architect may perform its functions under the Agreement and Contract Documents.
- 5.7.8 In the discharge of its duties of observation and interpretation, the Architect shall require Contractors to comply with the Contract Documents, and shall guard the District against defects and deficiencies in the work of the Contractor. The Architect shall advise and consult with the District and inspectors concerning the Contractor's compliance with the Contract Documents and shall assist the District and inspectors in securing the Contractor's compliance.

The Architect must comply with the applicable requirements of the DSA Construction Oversight Process, including but not limited to (a) submitting the inspection card request form (DSA 102-IC), (b) providing a verified report (DSA 6-AE) at the completion of each block and section of each inspection card, and (c) directing and monitoring the IOR and laboratories of record, and (d) coordinating with the Owner, Contractor, any Construction Manager, laboratories, and the IOR to meet the DSA Construction Oversight Process requirements without delay or added costs to the Project.

The Architect shall be responsible for any additional DSA fees and delay damages related to review of proposed changes to the DSA-approved construction documents, to the extent Architect's negligence, recklessness or willful misconduct caused the additional DSA fees, and for delay damages to the extent required under Section 5.7.20.2 below.

- 5.7.9 The Architect shall visit the site, both as the Architect deems necessary and as requested by the District, but under no circumstances less than once a week, to maintain familiarity with the quality and progress of the Project, to determine that the Contractor's work substantially complies with all documents, drawings, plans and specifications and that the Project is progressing in substantial accordance with the Contract Documents. Such observations are to be distinguished from the continuous inspection provided by the Project Inspector unless Architect has agreed in writing to serve as the District's Project Inspector.
- 5.7.10 The Architect shall notify the District promptly of any significant defect in materials, equipment or workmanship, and of any default by any Contractor in the orderly and timely prosecution of the Project. Architect will exercise reasonable care in the discharge of Architect's obligation to discover significant defects and faults.
  - 5.7.11 The Architect shall review and approve, take exception to, or take other appropriate

action upon all schedules, shop drawings, samples and other submissions of the Contractor to determine general conformance with the Project design and specifications as set forth in the Contract Documents. All such action shall be taken within fourteen (14) days of receipt of the submittals, unless the critical path of the Project is impacted in which case Architect shall take such action as soon as possible. If Architect is not able to take such action within the required time due to reasons beyond Architect's control, the Architect may take action within a reasonable period of time under the circumstances; however, the Architect shall make such determination within four (4) calendar days of receipt of the submission, and shall notify the District and Contractor immediately after such determination with an explanation as to why the Architect cannot take action within the time required, what the Architect is doing to expedite its response, when the Architect expects to be able to issue a response, and what action, if any, should be taken by District or Contractor in the meantime to mitigate delays and/or costs. The Architect will have the authority to reject work and materials which do not conform to the Contract Documents. The Architect's approval of a specific item shall not be an approval of an assembly of which the item is a component. Whenever, in the Architect's reasonable judgment, it is considered necessary or advisable for the implementation of the intent of the Contract Documents, the Architect will have authority to require special inspection or testing of the work or materials in accordance with the Contract Documents whether or not such work or materials be then fabricated, installed or completed. The Architect will also recommend substitution of materials or equipment when, in the Architect's reasonable judgment, such action is necessary to the accomplishment of the intent and purpose of the Contract Documents. Such actions as are described in this paragraph shall be taken with reasonable promptness.

- 5.7.12 Architect shall assist the District in requiring Contractor to provide assistance in the utilization of any equipment or system such as initial start-up or testing, adjusting and balancing, preparation of operation and maintenance manuals and training personnel for operation and maintenance.
- 5.7.13 The Architect shall not be responsible for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures, or for safety precautions or programs in connection with the work. The Architect shall not be responsible for acts or omissions of the Contractor, subcontractors, or their agents or employees or of any other persons performing portions of the Project not employed or retained by Architect, unless due to Wrongful Acts or Omissions.
- 5.7.14 The Architect shall make such regular reports as shall be required by agencies having jurisdiction over the Project and keep the District informed in writing of the progress of the Project.
- 5.7.15 The Architect will, consistent with standards of due care, make reasonable professional efforts to exclude hazardous materials from new construction. In the event the District or Architect is or becomes aware of the presence of, or exposure of persons to, asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyl (PCB) or any other toxic or hazardous contaminants, materials, air pollutants or water pollutants at the Project site ("Hazardous Substances"), or the substantial risk thereof, each shall have a duty immediately to notify the other in writing. The parties recognize, however, that neither Architect nor the District is trained or licensed in the recognition or

remediation of Hazardous Substances.

With respect to asbestos and asbestos containing materials, the parties acknowledge that the Architect has recommended and the District has agreed to retain a qualified consultant to evaluate the presence of such materials at certain District facilities which are included in the scope of this Agreement. In the event that said consultant recommends a procedure to deal with such materials, said consultant shall have the responsibility to draft specification language for the removal or other remediation of such materials, and subsequently may be required to certify that they have been properly removed or otherwise remediated. Architect shall include consultant's recommendations and specifications in the appropriate design documents for modernization and shall, as part of its Basic Services, provide designs and other bid documents consistent therewith.

When construction is properly completed, Architect shall provide such certification as to Hazardous Substances as is required of architects for such projects by the OPSC.

- 5.7.16 Based on the Architect's observations, and an evaluation of each Project Application for Payment, the Architect will estimate the amount of work completed by Contractor, and assist the District in (a) determining the amount owing to the Contractor, and (b) issuing Project Certificates for Payment incorporating such amount, all in accordance with the Contract Documents. The Architect's estimation of the amount of work completed by Contractor shall constitute representations by the Architect to the District that the quality of the completed work is in accordance with the Contract Documents based upon Architect's observations of the completed work, and that the Contractor is entitled to payment for the completed work.
- 5.7.17 Notwithstanding anything else in this Agreement, as a part of its Basic Services the Architect shall assist the District in evaluating and responding to claims, disputes and other matters in question between the Contractor and the District, including but not limited to claims made against the District as a result of alleged or claimed Wrongful Acts or Omissions, and shall in all instances provide such truthful testimonial assistance as may be required by the District at no cost to the District. Except for statues of repose. Architect agrees to toll all statutory periods of limitations for District's claims, lawsuits or other proceedings against Architect which arise out of, or are related to, any claims by Contractors against District until Contractors' claims are fully and finally resolved. This tolling period commences upon a Contractor's initial submission of a notice of claim, change order request or claim. At any time, District or Architect may terminate the tolling period effective ten (10) days after written notice to Architect or District, and after such termination, District may pursue claims, lawsuits or other proceedings against Architect.
- 5.7.18 The Architect will provide construction advice to the District on apparent deficiencies in construction, both during construction and after acceptance of the Project.
- 5.7.19 The Architect shall recommend, prepare and process the necessary change orders. Payment of fees to the Architect as a result of change orders shall be handled as follows:
  - 5.7.19.1 District-initiated change orders. If a change order is initiated by the District,

the Architect's fee for services related to such change order shall be paid as an Additional Service under Articles 4 and 6. If a change order is solicited by the District but not subsequently authorized by the District, the Architect shall be paid for time spent on the proposed change order.

- 5.7.19.2 Change orders due to Architect. When a change order is necessitated as a result of Wrongful Acts or Omissions, the Architect's services in connection with that change order are not compensable and Architect shall not include those services on any invoice.
- 5.7.19.3 Change orders beyond District or Architect control. If a change order is necessitated as a result of changes in law, in-field changes required by governing agencies after document approval, unknown, unforeseeable or hidden conditions, or actual conditions inconsistent with available drawings of existing conditions, such change orders shall be handled in the same manner as District-initiated change orders.
- 5.7.20 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, in the event a change order is caused by, or necessitated as a result of, Wrongful Acts or Omissions, or the District otherwise incurs costs or damages as a result of Wrongful Acts or Omissions, the Architect shall be responsible for the following:
- 5.7.20.1 In the event of such a change order, Architect shall be responsible for the difference between (a) what the contractor would have added to its original bid for the Project if the Wrongful Act or Omission had not occurred (i.e., the "added value" portion of the change order), and (b) what the contractor charges the District in the change order. The amount of added value of any change order work shall be based on the circumstances of the Architect's Wrongful Act or Omission and the change order work necessitated by the Wrongful Act or Omission. It is the parties' intent that the District should pay no more than what the District would have paid if the Wrongful Act or Omission had not occurred.
- 5.7.20.2 In addition, Architect shall be responsible for any other costs or damages which the District incurs as a result of Wrongful Acts or Omissions, including but not limited to any delay damages the District pays to, or cannot collect from, Contractor or any third party.

The District may backcharge, and withhold payment from, the Architect for these costs and damages, and may seek reimbursement for any amount which exceeds any retention of the contract amount at the time of collection. When District so backcharges and withholds, upon Architect's request District and Architect shall meet and confer in good faith in an effort to reach agreement on (a) whether a Wrongful Act or Omission occurred, (b) whether it caused the change order expense, (c) what damages have been incurred by District, and (d) what portion of the damages are attributable to Architect as described above. If District and Architect do not reach agreement on all four of these items when meeting and conferring, then District and Architect shall use mediation in good faith to resolve the dispute. If mediation fails, then either District or Architect can initiate a court action to resolve the dispute.

5.7.21 The Architect shall provide a color schedule of all finish materials in the Project for

the District's review and approval.

- 5.7.22 The Architect shall assist District in determining the date of final completion and make a final detailed on-site review of the job with representatives of the District and the Contractor. Architect shall also perform a warranty review with District 30-60 days before expiration of the specified warranty on the Project.
- 5.7.23 The Architect shall assist the District in issuing the final certificate for payment and any other documents required to be recorded by law or generally accepted architectural or construction contract practice upon compliance with the requirements of the Contract Documents, provided that such certification shall not constitute an admission that the Project has been completed in accordance with Contract Documents or in conformance with this Agreement.
- 5.7.24 Architect shall make reasonable professional efforts so that the finished project complies with all standards imposed by the Americans with Disabilities Act, section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, disability access requirements of the State Building Code and any other laws applicable to disability access. If a court, administrative agency or other trier of fact later determines that Architect has violated any of the above-referenced laws, or District, because of Wrongful Acts or Omissions, has violated any of the above-referenced laws, Architect shall remedy the violation at its own cost. Architect shall indemnify, defend and hold the District harmless under Article 18.1 of this Agreement for any breach of this paragraph arising from, pertaining to, or related to Architect's negligence, recklessness or willful misconduct. The Architect shall not be responsible for acts or omissions of the Contractor or of any other persons performing portions of the Project not employed or retained by Architect, nor shall Architect be responsible for any subsequent changes in the law or any regulation applicable to disabled access or any subsequent differing interpretation of the laws or regulations applicable at the time Architect's design is reviewed by DSA. In the event that the Architect is or becomes aware of possible non-compliance with the foregoing standards, Architect shall have a duty immediately to notify the District in writing of the possible non-compliance.
- 5.8 **Use of Previously Prepared Materials.** In the event that there exist previously prepared designs, plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates or other documents, or any other works of authorship fixed in any tangible medium of expression, including but not limited to physical drawings, data magnetically or otherwise recorded on computer disks, or other writings, that were prepared by design professionals other than Architect, whether supplied by District or by Architect, which are relied upon, altered or otherwise utilized by Architect, Architect shall be responsible for giving appropriate recognition to such other design professionals in any materials prepared by Architect under this Agreement.

## ARTICLE 6 ADDITIONAL SERVICES TO BE RENDERED BY ARCHITECT

6.1 "Additional Services" shall be provided by Architect if authorized in writing by District. No additional compensation shall be paid to Architect for performing these Additional Services unless

the District and the Architect agree in writing as to the amount of compensation for such services prior to such services being rendered. Such compensation shall be paid based on the hourly rates in Section 4.8 and as otherwise set forth in this Agreement. Any work performed by Architect without written authorization OR without written agreement on compensation shall be presumed to be Basic Services.

- 6.2 The following is a list of services that are not included in the Basic Services to be provided under this Agreement, and will be performed only in accordance with Article 6.1, above:
  - 6.2.1 providing financial feasibility or other special studies;
- 6.2.2 providing services relative to future facilities, systems and equipment which are not intended to be constructed during the Construction Phase;
- 6.2.3 providing coordination of Project performed by separate contractors or by the District's own forces;
- 6.2.4 providing analyses of owning and operating costs, or detailed quantity surveys or inventories of material, equipment and labor;
- 6.2.5 making revisions in drawings, specifications or other documents when such revisions are inconsistent with written approvals or instructions previously given, are required by the enactment or revision of codes, laws or regulations subsequent to the District's approval of Contract Documents or are due to other causes not within the control of the Architect;
- 6.2.6 providing consultation concerning replacement of any work damaged by fire or other cause during construction of the Project, and furnishing services as may be required in connection with the replacement of such work;
  - 6.2.7 providing services made necessary by the default of the Contractor;
- 6.2.8 preparing to serve or serving as an expert witness in connection with any public hearing, arbitration proceeding or legal proceeding, other than when resulting from Architect's or its consultants' alleged Wrongful Acts or Omissions;
- 6.2.9 providing services of consultants for other than the normal architectural, civil, soils, structural, mechanical and electrical engineering services for the Project;
- 6.2.10 at the District's request, selecting moveable furniture, equipment or articles which are not included in the Contract Documents;
- 6.2.11 providing services related to change orders requested by the District, but which are not subsequently authorized (see second sentence of Section 5.7.19.1), above; and

6.2.12 providing any other services not otherwise included in the Agreement and not customarily furnished in accordance with generally accepted architectural practice.

### ARTICLE 7 RESPONSIBILITIES OF DISTRICT

It shall be the duty of District to:

- 7.1 pay all fees required by any reviewing or licensing agency;
- 7.2 designate a representative authorized to act as a liaison between the Architect and the District in the administration of this Agreement and the Contract Documents;
- 7.3 furnish, at the District's expense, the services of a Project Inspector;
- 7.4 review all documents submitted by the Architect and advise the Architect of decisions thereon within a reasonable time after submission;
- 7.5 issue appropriate orders to Contractors through the Architect;
- 7.6 furnish existing soil investigation or geological hazard reports, which the District shall own and, upon termination of this Agreement or completion of the Project, shall have returned to it by Architect;
- 7.7 furnish the services of a hydrologist or other consultants not routinely provided by the Architect when such services are reasonably required by the scope of the Project and are requested by the Architect;
- 7.8 provide asbestos review and abatement, identifying materials which may qualify for same;
- 7.9 furnish available as-built drawings for buildings and utilities systems related to the Project, which the District shall own and, upon termination of this Agreement or completion of the Project, shall have returned to it by the Architect. The District will also provide information regarding programmatic needs and specific equipment selection data;
- 7.10 furnish structural, mechanical, chemical and other laboratory tests, inspections and reports as required by law or the Contract Documents, which the District shall own and, upon termination of this Agreement or completion of the Project, shall have returned to it by the Architect; and
- 7.11 furnish prompt notice of any fault or defects in the Project or nonconformance with the Contract Documents of which the District becomes aware. However, the District's failure to do so shall not relieve the Architect of Architect's responsibilities under Title 21, Title 24, and the Field Act for this Project and under this Agreement.

### ARTICLE 8 PUBLIC LIABILITY AND PROPERTY DAMAGE INSURANCE

- 8.1 Prior to the commencement of services under this Agreement, the Architect shall furnish to the District a certificate of insurance, Additional Insured Endorsement and Declarations Page for the period covered by this Agreement, for public liability and property damage with an insurance carrier satisfactory to the District, under forms satisfactory to the District, to protect the Architect and District against loss from liability imposed for damages (1) on account of bodily or personal injuries, including death, disease and sickness, accidentally suffered or alleged to have been suffered by any person or persons that may be caused directly or indirectly by the performance of this Agreement, and (2) on account of injury to or destruction of property, including the resultant loss of use of the Project or other District facilities or equipment, resulting from acts of commission or omission by the Architect, or otherwise resulting directly or indirectly from the Architect's operations in the performance of this Agreement. The District shall be named as an additional insured on all such policies.
- 8.2 The following insurance shall be maintained by the Architect in full force and effect during the entire period of performance of this Agreement, including any extensions, and shall be written, to the extent reasonably available, on an "occurrence" basis: Commercial general liability insurance shall be in amounts not less than Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000) general aggregate, Four Million Dollars (\$4,000,000) personal and advertising injury aggregate, with a per occurrence limit of Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000); Automobile liability insurance covering motor vehicles shall be in an amount not less than Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000) combined single limit. If liability insurance is not reasonably available on an occurrence basis, Architect shall provide liability insurance on a claims-made basis.
- 8.3 Said insurance shall provide that the coverage afforded thereby shall be primary coverage (and non-contributory to any other existing valid and collectable insurance) to the full limit of liability stated in the Declarations Page and such insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom claim is made or suit is brought, but the inclusion of more than one (1) insured shall not operate to increase the insurer's limits of liability. Said insurance shall also include a waiver of any subrogation rights as against the District.
- 8.4 Should any of the required insurance be provided under a claims-made form, Architect shall maintain such coverage continuously throughout the term of this Agreement, and without lapse, for a period of at least ten (10) years beyond the Agreement expiration or the filing of a Notice of Completion (whichever is later), to the effect that, should occurrences during the Agreement term give rise to claims made after expiration of the Agreement, such claims shall be covered by such claims-made policies. Nothing herein shall in any way limit or diminish Architect's obligations to the District under any provision, including any duty to indemnify and defend the District.
- 8.5 The Architect's insurance policies shall contain a provision for thirty (30) days written notice to the District of cancellation or reduction of coverage. The Architect shall name, on any policy of insurance required, the District as an additional insured. The Additional Insured Endorsement

included on all such insurance policies shall state that coverage is afforded the additional insured with respect to claims arising out of operations performed by or on behalf of the insured. If the additional insureds have other insurance which is applicable to the loss, such other insurance shall be on an excess or contingent basis. The amount of the insurer's liability shall not be reduced by the existence of such other insurance. Architect shall not commence work under this Agreement until all required insurance certificates, declarations pages and additional insured endorsements have been obtained and delivered in duplicate to the District for approval subject to the following requirements. Thereafter Architect shall produce a certified copy of any insurance policy required under this Article upon written request of the District.

- 8.6 At the time of making application for any extension of time, Architect shall submit evidence that all required insurance will be in effect during the requested additional period of time.
- 8.7 If the Architect fails to maintain such insurance, the District may, but shall not be required to, take out such insurance to cover any damages of the above-mentioned classes for which the District might be held liable on account of the Architect's failure to pay such damages, and deduct and retain the amount of the premiums from any sums due the Architect under this Agreement.
- 8.8 Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed as limiting, in any way, the extent to which the Architect may be held responsible for the payment of damages resulting from the Architect's operations.
- 8.9 Each of Architect's consultants shall comply with this Article, and Architect shall include such provisions in its contracts with them.
- 8.10 Insurance companies providing the above policies shall be legally authorized, licensed and admitted through the California Department of Insurance to engage in the business of furnishing insurance in the State of California. All such insurance companies shall have no lower than an "A-, VIII" in Best's Rating Guide and shall be satisfactory to the District.
- 8.11 Any failure to maintain any item of the required insurance may, at District's sole option, be sufficient cause for termination of this Agreement.

### ARTICLE 9 WORKER'S COMPENSATION INSURANCE

9.1 Prior to the commencement of services under this Agreement, the Architect shall furnish to the District satisfactory proof that the Architect and all engineers, experts, consultants and subcontractors the Architect intends to employ have taken out, for the period covered by this Agreement, workers' compensation insurance with an insurance carrier satisfactory to the District for all persons whom they may employ in carrying out the work contemplated under this Agreement in accordance with the Workers' Compensation Laws of the State of California. All such insurance shall include a waiver of any subrogation rights as against the District. If the Architect employs any engineer, expert, consultant or subcontractor which it did not intend to

employ prior to commencement of services, it must furnish such proof of workers' compensation insurance to the District immediately upon employment. Such insurance shall be maintained in full force and effect during the period covered by this Agreement including any extensions of time. If the Architect is self-insured, the Architect shall furnish a Certificate of Permission to Self-Insure and a Certificate of Self-Insurance satisfactory to the District.

9.2 Prior to the commencement of services under this Agreement, the Architect shall furnish to the District satisfactory proof that the Architect and all engineers, experts, consultants and subcontractors the Architect intends to employ have taken out employer's liability insurance with an insurance carrier satisfactory to the District. During the course of Architect's services, if Architect ever intends to employ additional or different engineers, experts, consultants or subcontractors, before so employing them Architect shall furnish such satisfactory proof of insurance to the District. Such insurance shall be maintained in full force and effect during the period covered by this Agreement including any extensions of time. If the Architect is self-insured, the Architect shall furnish a Certificate of Permission to Self-Insure and a Certificate of Self-Insurance satisfactory to the District.

#### ARTICLE 10 ERRORS AND OMISSIONS INSURANCE

- 10.1 Prior to the commencement of services under this Agreement, the Architect shall furnish to the District satisfactory proof that the Architect has, for the period covered by this Agreement, errors and omissions insurance on an occurrence basis, with limits of at least Two Million Dollars (\$2,000,000) and with a deductible in an amount not to exceed the sum of Ten Thousand Dollars (\$10,000) per claim. If errors and omissions insurance is not reasonably available on an occurrence basis, Architect shall provide errors and omissions insurance on a claims-made basis.
- 10.2 Each of Architect's professional sub-consultants (including consultants of Architect's) shall comply with this Article 10, and Architect shall include such provisions in its contracts with them.
- 10.3 Said insurance shall provide that the coverage afforded thereby shall be primary coverage (and non-contributory to any other existing valid and collectable insurance) to the full limit of liability stated in the Declarations Page and such insurance shall apply separately to each insured against whom claim is made or suit is brought, but the inclusion of more than one (1) insured shall not operate to increase the insurer's limits of liability.
- 10.4 Should any of the required insurance be provided under a claims-made form, Architect shall maintain coverage continuously throughout the term of this Agreement, and without lapse, for a period of at least ten (10) years beyond the Agreement expiration or the filing of a Notice of Completion (whichever is later), to the effect that, should occurrences during the Agreement term give rise to claims made after expiration of the Agreement, such claims shall be covered by such claims-made policy. Nothing herein shall in any way limit or diminish Architect's obligations to the District under any provision, including any duty to indemnify and defend the District.

- 10.5 Architect shall not commence work under this Agreement until all required insurance certificates, declarations pages and additional insured endorsements have been obtained and delivered in duplicate to the District for approval. Thereafter Architect shall produce a certified copy of any insurance policy required under this Article upon written request of the District.
- 10.6 At the time of making application for any extension of time, Architect shall submit evidence that all required insurance policies will be in effect during the requested additional period of time.
- 10.7 If the Architect fails to maintain such insurance, the District may, but shall not be required to, take out such insurance, and may deduct and retain the amount of the premiums from any sums due the Architect under this Agreement.
- 10.8 Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed as limiting, in any way, the extent to which the Architect may be held responsible for the payment of damages resulting from the Architect's operations.
- 10.9 Each of Architect's consultants shall comply with this Article, and Architect shall include such provisions in its contracts with them.
- 10.10 Insurance companies providing the above policies shall be legally authorized, licensed and admitted through the California Department of Insurance to engage in the business of furnishing insurance in the State of California. All such insurance companies shall have no lower than an "A-, VIII" in Best's Rating Guide and shall be satisfactory to the District.
- 10.11 Any failure to maintain any item of the required insurance may, at District's sole option, be sufficient cause for termination of this Agreement.

#### ARTICLE 11 COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS

11.1 Architect shall be familiar with, and Architect and Architect's design shall comply with, all State and Federal laws and regulations applicable to the Project or lawfully imposed upon the Project by agencies having jurisdiction over the Project, including but not limited to statutes, decisions, regulations, building or other codes, ordinances, charters, prevailing wage law, and the Americans with Disabilities Act ("ADA").

### ARTICLE 12 TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT

12.1 **Termination by District** – This Agreement may be terminated, or the Project may be canceled, by the District for the District's convenience and without cause at any time immediately upon written notice to the Architect. In such event, the Architect shall be compensated for (a) all Basic or Additional Services completed, and Reimbursable Expenses incurred, under this Agreement through the date of termination, (b) such Basic or Additional Services performed, and

Reimbursable Expenses incurred, after termination which are authorized by the District in writing, and (c) any costs incurred by reason of such termination; but less any amounts the District is entitled to withhold under law or this Agreement. Upon the District's written request and authorization, Architect shall perform any and all Basic and Additional Services necessary to complete the work in progress as of the date of termination.

For any material breach of contract by the Architect, the District may also terminate the Agreement for cause by delivering written Notice of Intent to Terminate to the Architect. Such Notice shall include the following: (1) A description of such material breach, and (2) a date not less than fourteen days (14) after delivery of the notice by which the Architect must cure such breach. In response to such Notice, if the Architect fails to cure, and fails to reasonably commence to cure, the breach(es) by the deadline set by the Notice, then the District may terminate the Agreement through written notice delivered to the Architect, which shall be effective upon such delivery. In such event, the Architect shall be compensated for all services completed under this Agreement through the date of termination, together with compensation for such services performed after termination which are authorized by the District in writing, but less any amounts the District is entitled to withhold under law or this Agreement. Upon the District's written request and authorization, Architect shall perform any and all services necessary to complete the work in progress as of the date of the termination.

12.2 **Termination by Architect** – For any material breach of contract by the District other than one related to a payment or invoice dispute as described in Section 4.4 of this Agreement, the Architect may terminate the Agreement by delivering written Notice of Intent to Terminate to the District. Such Notice shall include the following: (1) A description of such material breach, (2) a date not less than fourteen (14) days after delivery of the notice by which the District must cure such breach or reasonably commence to cure such breach, (3) the status of work completed as of the date of the Notice of Intent to Terminate, and (4) a description and cost estimate of the effort necessary to complete the work in progress. In response to such Notice, if the District fails to cure, and fails to reasonably commence to cure, the breach by the deadline set by the Notice, then Architect may terminate the Agreement by written notice delivered to the District within ten (10) days of the cure deadline, which shall be effective upon such delivery.

In the event of such termination by Architect, Architect shall be compensated for all Basic and Additional Services completed, and Reimbursable Expenses incurred, under this Agreement through the date of termination, together with compensation for such Basic and Additional Services performed, and Reimbursable Expenses incurred, after termination which are authorized by the District in writing. Upon the District's written request and authorization, Architect shall perform any and all Basic and Additional Services necessary to complete the work in progress as of the date of termination.

#### 12.3 Miscellaneous Termination Provisions

12.3.1 Following the termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever, the District shall have the right to utilize any designs, plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates or

other documents, or any other works of authorship fixed in any tangible medium of expression, including but not limited to physical drawings, data magnetically or otherwise recorded on computer disks, or other writings prepared or caused to be prepared under this Agreement by the Architect, not only as they relate or may relate to this Project (including but not limited to any repair, maintenance, renovation, modernization or other alterations or revisions to this Project) but as they relate or may relate to other projects, provided that any invalidity of such license in relation to such other projects shall not affect the validity of such license in relation to this Project (including but not limited to any repair, maintenance, renovation, modernization or other alterations or revisions to this Project) under Education Code Section 17316. Architect shall promptly make any such documents or materials available to the District upon request without additional compensation.

12.3.2 In the event of the termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever, all designs, plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates or other documents, or any other works of authorship fixed in any tangible medium of expression, including but not limited to physical drawings, data magnetically or otherwise recorded on computer disks, or other writings prepared or caused to be prepared by the Architect or any of its agents under this Agreement shall immediately upon request by the District be delivered to the District. Architect may not refuse to provide such writings or materials for any reason whatsoever, including but not limited to a possessory interest lien for any claim the Architect may have against the District or a claim by the Architect to an ownership interest in the intellectual property embodied in the documents or materials.

### ARTICLE 13 ARCHITECT AN INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR

13.1 It is specifically agreed that in the making and performance of this Agreement, the Architect is an independent contractor and is not and shall not be construed to be an officer or employee of the District.

#### ARTICLE 14 STANDARDIZED MANUFACTURED ITEMS

14.1 The Architect shall consult and cooperate with the District in the use and selection of manufactured items to be used in the Project. Manufactured items, including but not limited to paint, finish hardware, plumbing fixtures and fittings, mechanical equipment, electrical fixtures and equipment, roofing materials, and floor coverings, shall be standardized to the District's criteria so long as the same does not interfere seriously with the building design or cost.

#### ARTICLE 15 OWNERSHIP OF DOCUMENTS

15.1 All designs, plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates and other documents or any other works of authorship fixed in any tangible medium of expression, including but not limited

to physical drawings, data magnetically or otherwise recorded on computer disks, or other writings prepared or caused to be prepared by the Architect under this Agreement shall be and shall remain the property of the District for all purposes, not only as they relate or may relate to this Project (including but not limited to any repair, maintenance, renovation, modernization or other alterations or revisions to this Project) but as they relate or may relate to any other project, provided that any invalidity of such ownership in relation to any other project shall not affect the validity of such ownership in relation to this Project (including but not limited to any repair, maintenance, renovation, modernization or other alterations or revisions to this Project) under Education Code Section 17316.

15.2 The Architect will provide the District with a complete set of reproducible designs, plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates and other documents or any other works of authorship fixed in any tangible medium of expression, including but not limited to physical drawings, data magnetically or otherwise recorded on computer disks, or other writings prepared or caused to be prepared by the Architect under this Agreement, and will retain, on the District's behalf, the original documents or reproducible copies of all such original documents, however stored, in the Architect's files for a period of no less than fifteen (15) years. Architect shall promptly make available to District any original documents it has retained under this Agreement upon request by the District.

#### ARTICLE 16 LICENSING OF INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY

16.1 This Agreement creates a non-exclusive and perpetual license for the District to copy, use, modify, reuse or sublicense any and all copyrights, designs and other intellectual property embodied in plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates and other documents, or any other works of authorship fixed in any tangible medium of expression, including but not limited to physical drawings, data magnetically or otherwise recorded on computer disks, or other writings prepared or caused to be prepared by the Architect under this Agreement, not only as they relate or may relate to this Project (including but not limited to any repair, maintenance, renovation, modernization or other alterations or revisions to this Project) but as they relate or may relate to other projects, provided that any invalidity of such license in relation to such other projects shall not affect the validity of such license in relation to this Project (including but not limited to any repair, maintenance, renovation, modernization or other alterations or revisions to this Project) under Education Code Section 17316. The Architect shall require any and all subcontractors and consultants to agree in writing that the District is granted a similar non-exclusive and perpetual license for the work of such subcontractors or consultants performed under this Agreement.

16.2 The compensation for this Project includes compensation not only for any use in connection with this Project and use or re-use for repair, maintenance, renovation, modernization or other alterations or revisions to this Project, but also for any re-use by the District in relation to other projects. The only other term or condition of such re-use shall be that if the District reuses the plans prepared by the Architect and retains another certified architect or structural engineer for the preparation of those plans for the re-use, the District shall indemnify and hold harmless the Architect and its consultants, agents, and employees from and against any claims, damages, losses,

and expenses, including attorney's fees, arising out of or resulting from, in whole or in part, the re-use to the extent required by Education Code section 17316, subdivision (c).

16.3 Architect represents and warrants that Architect has the legal right to license any and all copyrights, designs and other intellectual property embodied in plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates or other documents that Architect or its consultants prepares or causes to be prepared under this Agreement. Architect shall indemnify, defend and hold the District harmless under Article 18.1 of this Agreement for any breach of Article 16 arising from, pertaining to, or related to Architect's negligence, recklessness or willful misconduct. The Architect makes no such representation and warranty in regard to previously prepared designs, plans, specifications, studies, drawings, estimates or other documents, or any other works of authorship fixed in any tangible medium of expression, including but not limited to physical drawings, data magnetically or otherwise recorded on computer disks, or other writings, that were prepared by design professionals other than Architect and provided to Architect by the District.

### ARTICLE 17 ACCOUNTING AND OTHER RECORDS OF ARCHITECT

17.1 Architect's records of accounts regarding the Project shall be kept in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. District has the right to audit Architect's records and files regarding any of the work Architect performed for District on the Project during or after the Project. District shall be given reasonable access to Architect's records and files for audit purposes within ten (10) days of receipt of District's request. Architect shall keep and maintain these records and files for ten (10) years.

## ARTICLE 18 INDEMNITY

18.1 Architect Indemnification. To the fullest extent permitted by law, including California Civil Code section 2782.8, the Architect shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the District, the governing Board of the District, each member of the Board, and their officers, agents and employees ("District Indemnitees") against claims arising out of, pertaining to, or relating to negligence, recklessness or willful misconduct of the Architect, the Architect's officers, employees, or consultants in performing or failing to perform any work, services, or functions under this Agreement.

The Architect's defense obligation shall consist of payment of 50% of the attorneys' fees, experts' fees, and all other litigation costs incurred in the District's defense ("Defense Costs"), with such payment occurring within thirty (30) days of Architect's receipt of each invoice for such Defense Costs. After conclusion of the action against the District Indemnitees (including all appeals), the District shall reimburse the Architect for any amount of Defense Costs paid by Architect in excess of the proportional fault of the Architect to the extent specified in a settlement agreement, arbitration award, or verdict; or Architect shall

reimburse the District for any amount of Defense Costs paid by District in excess of the proportional fault of the parties other than the Architect to the extent specified in a settlement agreement, arbitration award, or verdict.

For purposes of this Article 18.1 only, "claims" means all claims, demands, actions and suits brought by third parties against the District Indemnitees for any and all losses, liabilities, costs, expenses, damages and obligations.

This indemnification shall apply to all liability, as provided for above.

18.2 District Indemnification for Use of Third Party Materials. The District shall defend, indemnify, and hold harmless the Architect and its employees against any and all copyright infringement claims by any design professional formerly retained by the District arising out of Architect's completion, use or re-use of that former design professional's designs or contract documents in performing this Agreement. Architect shall be entitled to such indemnification only if each of the following conditions are met: (a) Architect actually re-draws or completes such other designs or contract documents; (b) Architect complies with the provisions of Article 5.8 regarding use of materials prepared by other design professionals; (c) District has supplied Architect with the previously prepared documents or materials; and (d) District expressly requests that the Architect utilize the designs or contract documents in question. By providing this or any other indemnification in this Agreement, District does not waive any immunities.

#### ARTICLE 19 TIME SCHEDULE

- 19.1 **Time for Completion.** Time is of the essence of this Agreement. The Architect shall timely complete its Basic and Additional Services as expeditiously as possible and according to the schedule attached as *Exhibit B* to this Agreement.
- 19.2 **Delays.** The District recognizes that circumstances may occur beyond the control of either the District or the Architect and extensions for such delays may be made to the schedule if approved by the District. Any time during which the Architect is delayed in the Architect's work by acts of District or its employees or those in a direct contractual relationship with District or by acts of nature or other occurrences which were not or could not have been reasonably foreseen and provided for, and which are not due to any Wrongful Acts or Omissions, shall be added to the time for completion of any obligations of the Architect. District shall not be liable for damages to the Architect on account of any such delay.

#### ARTICLE 20 MISCELLANEOUS PROVISIONS

20.1 This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of California excluding its choice of law rules. Any action or proceeding seeking any relief under or with respect to this Agreement shall be brought solely in the Superior Court of the State of

California for the County in which the District maintains its district office, subject to transfer of venue under applicable State law, provided that nothing in this Agreement shall constitute a waiver of immunity to suit by the District.

- 20.2 This Agreement shall be effective upon execution by the Architect and approval by the District's governing board. The Architect shall not assign or transfer any or all of its rights, burdens, duties or obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the District.
- 20.3 All notices, certificates, or other communications hereunder shall be deemed given when personally delivered or mailed by certified mail, postage prepaid, to the parties at the addresses set forth below:

**District:** Oakland Unified School District

955 High Street

Oakland, California 94601

Attention: Tadashi Nakadegawa, Interim Deputy Chief, Facilities

**Architect:** S Meek Architecture

3040 24th Street

San Francisco, California, 94110 Attention: Susannah Meek, Principal

Tel: 415-543-5505

- 20.4 This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and shall be binding upon the Architect and the District and their respective successors and assigns.
- 20.5 If any provision of this Agreement shall be held invalid or unenforceable by a court of competent jurisdiction, such holding shall not invalidate or render unenforceable any other provision hereof.
- 20.6 The terms of this Agreement shall not be waived, altered, modified, supplemented or amended in any manner whatsoever except by written agreement signed by the parties. No action or failure to act by the District shall constitute a waiver of any right or duty afforded the District under this Agreement, nor shall such action or failure to act constitute approval of, or acquiescence in, a breach under this Agreement, except as may be specifically agreed to in a written amendment to this Agreement.
- 20.7 Nothing contained in this Agreement shall create a contractual relationship with or cause of action in favor of a third party against either the District or the Architect.
- 20.8 This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the parties, and supersedes any prior agreement or understanding. There are no understandings, agreements, representations or warranties, expressed or implied, not specified in this Agreement. The Architect, by the execution

of this Agreement, acknowledges that the Architect has read this Agreement, understands it, and agrees to be bound by its terms and conditions.

- 20.9 The Architect shall have the right to include representations of the design of the Project, including photographs of the exterior and interior, among the Architect's professional materials. The Architect's materials shall not include the District's confidential or proprietary information if the District has previously advised the Architect in writing of the specific information considered by the District to be confidential or proprietary.
- 20.10 Prior to executing this Agreement, and if not already done, the Architect shall submit a certification if required by Public Contract Code section 3006(b) for roofing projects.
- 20.11 If a party to this Agreement commences a legal action against the other party to enforce a provision of this Agreement or seek damages related to the services provided under this Agreement, the prevailing party in the legal action will be entitled to recover from the other party all of its reasonable litigation expense, costs, and fees actually incurred, including reasonable attorneys' and experts' fees.
- 20.12 A party to this Agreement shall, as a condition precedent to initiating any litigation against the other party, demand mediation of any dispute (including a dispute related to indemnity by the Architect for claims against the District by a contractor based on allegations of deficiencies in the Architect's plans or specifications). The parties shall endeavor to include any third party claimant in the mediation. The parties shall select a mediator and schedule the mediation within thirty (30) days of the initial demand for mediation. If the parties cannot agree on a mediator, the mediator shall be appointed by JAMS. The parties to the mediation, including the parties to this Agreement, shall pay equal shares of the mediator's fees. Each party shall bear its own attorney's fees related to the mediation.
- 20.13 Architect shall comply with the requirements of the District's Local, Small Local, and Small Local Resident Business Enterprise Program, which may require a 50% minimum local participation requirement in the performance of this Agreement. A copy of this program may be obtained at www.ousd.k12.ca.us, under the Facilities Planning & Management Department drop down menu, at "Bids and Requests for Proposals."
- 20.14 The following forms, attached to the proposal, are incorporated into the contract:
  - Roof project certification (if required; see Public Contract Code §3006).
  - Fingerprinting Notice and Acknowledgement.
  - Iran Contracting Act Certification.
  - Workers' Compensation Certification.
  - Drug-Free Workplace Certification.
  - Buy American Certification.
  - Local Business Participation Form.

Within ten (10) days after award and before commencement of the services, the signed agreement,

insurance documentation, and Student Contract Form (see Exhibit B to the Fingerprinting Notice and Acknowledgement) shall be submitted to the District.

#### 20.15 CHPS Verified Only; No OPSC HPI Eligibility Track:

- 20.15.1 CHPS Criteria, CHPS Verified Program As part of Basic Services, the Architect shall adhere to the District's CHPS Guidelines, and Owner's Project Requirements (OPR) based on incorporating required and voluntary design Criteria of the CHPS—2009 Criteria (or latest version per CHPS Guidelines) into the project. As a part of Basic Services the Architect shall complete all documentation and submission requirements necessary for Registration and Design and Construction Submissions of the CHPS Verified Program. The Architect shall work with the District and its CHPS Program Manager to confirm CHPS Verified review path and verify that the District's project meets the District's Project Requirements and the District's CHPS Guideline goals for a CHPS Verified school project consistent with the District's budget.
- 20.15.2 The Architect and Consultants shall participate early on in two CHPS integrated design workshops, led by the District's CHPS Program Manager to establish the District's CHPS Guideline goals and identify target credits. The Architect shall be responsible for registering the project on-line with the CHPS Verified Program, and submitting for design and construction verification according to CHPS Verified Program Guidelines. The Architect shall update the CHPS "Scorecard" with credit documentation, concurrent with each design phase submittal. The status of project compliance and documentation submitted in relation to CHPS Verified credits shall be assessed with the District at the end of each phase of the work.
- 20.15.3 Whole building energy performance analysis with a goal of a minimum of thirty percent (30%) of California Title 24 minimum energy performance standard shall be performed at least once during the following phases: Schematic Design, Design Development, and Construction Documentation. Energy Conservation Measures (ECMs) shall be proposed with Schematic and Design Development energy analysis runs to improve performance to meet or exceed goal. Daylighting analysis to identify strategies to improve daylighting to maximize goals of CHPS Credit EQ 1.1 'Daylighting,' shall also be performed at Schematic, and Design Development Phases prior to final Construction Documentation phase analysis reflecting final design incorporating daylighting improvements identified in earlier phases.
- 20.15.4 The Architect shall complete steps as required by the CHPS Verified Program to achieve a CHPS Verified school project, including calculations demonstrating Acoustic Performance standards per CHPS guidelines are met, and forward electronic pdf copies of all submissions and communications with CHPS, concurrently, to the District's Project Manager and CHPS Program Manager.
- 20.16 BIM. The Architect shall produce a Building Information Model, if the Parties so indicate by checking the adjacent box. The Building Information Model shall be created in accordance with Autodesk® BIM 360<sup>TM</sup> Building Information Modeling software and file format. The Architect shall utilize the Building Information Model to minimize costs of Services under this Agreement.

- 20.16.1 Model Requirements. The Architect shall make the Building Information Model in accordance to the current version of the "National BIM Standard United States" ("NBIMS") of the National Institute of Building Sciences. The Architect shall develop each BIM Element to the Level of Development in accordance with generally accepted industry practice by the end of each Project phase.
- 20.16.2 Model Management and Coordination. The Architect shall manage the Model and coordinate efforts with Consultants to detect and resolve all Clashes. The Architect must require all applicable Consultants engage in Clash detection. In management of the Model, the Architect is responsible for facilitating and establishing the following: the Model coordinate system and units; file storage locations; processes for transferring and accessing Model files; Clash detection procedures; and Model access rights. Furthermore, the Architect is responsible for the following: maintaining record copies of each file received for the Building Information Model; aggregating Building Information Model files; performing Clash detection in accordance with established procedures; maintain Building Information Model Archive and backups; manage Building Information Model access rights; and any additional responsibilities set forth in NBIMS. In the event a Clash is detected, the Architect shall timely resolve the Clash in the Building Information Model, and the Architect shall timely make corresponding corrections to any plan, specification, drawing, model, analysis, estimate, file, document, or item produced under the Services of this Agreement.
- 20.16.3 Building Information Model Archive. At the end of each Project phase, the Architect is responsible for and shall produce a Building Information Model Archive that cannot be altered for any reason. Each Building Information Model Archive shall consist of two sets of files. The first set shall be a collection of all files the Architect received for the Building Information Model during that Project phase, in both the file format received and all converted file formats. The second set shall consist of the Building Information Model as developed at the end of that Project phase. In the event this Agreement is terminated, the Architect shall create a Building Information Model Archive for the current Project phase up to the date of termination.

**ARCHITECT:** 

Signature By:

Principal, S Meek Architecture

[name or title]

#### OAKLAND UNIFIED SCHOOL DISTRICT

July dela	5/14/2020
Jody London, President, Board of Education	Date
HAR-have	5/14/2020
Kyla Johnson-Trammell, Superintendent	Date

	470
Tadashi Nakadegawa, Interim Deputy Chief, Facilities	Date
Planning and Management	
APPROVED AS TO FORM:	
	4/16/20
OUSD Facilities Legal Counsel	Date

## Exhibit A RATE SCHEDULE

Architect		S Meek Architecture	Principal	\$ \$	RATES 180
Architect	Cusamash Mask		-		
	Susannah Meek	242 Ralston St	Architect/Project Mgr	\$	140
	Architect of Record	San Francisco, CA 94132 Phone: 415-543-5505	Designer	\$	125
Churrational	Fueinees	smeek@smarchitecture.com	Duinainal	Ċ	210
Structural	=	KPW	Principal	\$	210
	Pardeep Jhutti	55 Harrison St Suite 550 Oakland CA 94607	Associate	\$	185 175
	Principal	Phone: 510-709-4425	Structural Engineer StaffEngineer	\$ \$	145
			Sr CAD BIM	۶ \$	130
Civil Engin	oor	Jhutti@kpwse.com Calichi Design Group	Principal Principal	\$ \$	225
CIVII LIIGIII	Reco Prianto, P.E., LEED A		Project Manager	۶ \$	165
		Oakland CA 94608	Project Manager  Project Engineer/Designer	۶ \$	145
	Principal	Phone: 510-250-7877	Administrative / Accounting	-	70
		reco@calichi.com	Administrative / Accounting	Ş	70
Machanic	al Engineers	Alter Consulting Engineers	Principal	\$	170
Mechanic	=	1624 Franklin Street, Suite 1300	Sr Engineer	۶ \$	140
	Matthew Dehghani Partner	Oakland, CA 94612	Senior Engineer	۶ \$	140
	raitilei	Phone: 510-876-2591	Performance Modeling	\$	130
		matt@alterengineers.com	Drafting	۶ \$	80
Electrical I	Enginoors	FW Associates, Inc	Principal	\$	225
Liectricari	Ed Wong	330 Franklin St	Project Manager	۶ \$	185
	Principal In Charge	Oakland, CA 94607	Project/ Senior Engineer	\$	175
	i illicipai ili charge	Phone: 415 861-0286	Engineer	\$	150
		ewong@fwa-inc.com	Designer	\$	135
		ewong@rwa-inc.com	CADD operator	\$	106
Landscane	e Architects	PGA Design	Principal	\$	230
Lariascape	Karen Krolewski	444 17th Street	Senior Landscape Arch	\$	190
	Principal, ASLA	Oakland CA 94612	Landscape Arch	\$	160
	Timelpai, 7.027	Phone: 510.550.8858	Irrigation Designer	\$	160
		krolewski@pgadesign.com	Technical/CAD	\$	155
Architectu	ıral /CHPS	Studio 144	Principal/PM	\$	130
	Brittany Dhawan	2514 62nd Ave	Project Architect	\$	120
	Principal	Oakland CA 94605	job captain/plan review	\$	110
		Phone: 559-232-6407	BIM/CAD Operator	\$	95
		Brittany@studio144architects.com	Admin	\$	70
Cost Estim	nation	Leland Saylor Associates	Principal	\$	221
	Jeff Saylor	1629 Telegraph Ave	Director	; \$	200
	Sr. Project Mgr	Oakland CA 94612	Sr Project Mgr, Sr Estimato		180
	,	Phone: 510-986-1212	Estimator	\$	149
		jsaylor@SaylorConsulting.com	Sr Scheduler	\$	180
Food Serv	ice Consultant	The Marshall Associates, Inc	Principal	\$	225
	Stacey Jennings	240 3rd St, Suite 2B	Project Director	\$	185
	Steve Marshall	Oakland CA 94607	Technical Supervision	\$	165
	Principal	Phone: 415-854-9914	Clerical	\$	75
	•	stacey@themarshallassociates.com		-	
Acoustical	AudioVisual	TEECOM	Principal Sr Consultant	\$	275
	Elizabeth Kelson, CTS-D	1333 Broadway, Suite 601	Principal Consultant	\$	250
	Principal, Sr Consultant	Oakland CA 94612	Assoc. Principal/Proje Mgr	\$	225
	, ,	Phone: 510-337-2800	Project Mgr I	\$	225
		elisabeth.kelson@teecom.com	Designer	\$	150
Fire Prote	ction	HYT Corporation	Engineer/Consultant	\$	150
- ,-	Bret Tresidder, P.E.	3498 Clayton Road, Suite 101	CAD Services	\$	110
	Fire Protection Engineer	Concord, CA 94519	Clerical	\$	60
	9 75	Phone: 925-681-2731 Ext. 112		•	
		tresidder@hytcorn.com			

tresidder@hytcorp.com

#### Exhibit B PROJECT SCHEDULE

Contract Term: Intended Start: May 14, 2020 Intended End: December 31, 2023

### Exhibit C

#### Proposed Scope, 3/23/2020

New 1 story building: a Multi-Purpose building with kitchen, whose primary purpose is a dining, assembly and performance space. Included is a stage with basic display systems (projector and screen), basic curtain (single track), basic integrated sound (microphone and loudspeakers), and an Assistive Listening System (portable). Neither striping nor athletic floors, suitable for Gyms, are included. Construction to be traditional means and not a pre-fab building. Project delivery is traditional Design – Bid – Build. The location of the new building on the campus is per prior community meetings.

#### Multi-Purpose Building Program to include:

Multi-purpose room – include stage and able to accommodate the whole school body

Kitchen - "finishing" with Serving Line Area

Restrooms – multi fixture students plus unisex for Kitchen staff

Support Spaces - Mechanical and electrical room as needed; Custodial rooms as needed

Storage room – to store lunch tables when not in use

#### Main Building work to include:

Removal of folding walls at specific classrooms, to be replaced by full height partitions

#### Site work to include:

Asphalt paving and sports striping

Basic Site Furnishings and Landscaping relative to the new building and courtyard

Storm water treatment, including concrete planter walls if required

New Covered Walkway and minor Path of Travel Upgrades

Limited exterior site lighting

#### Basic Services to include:

Electrical low voltage. A new FACP is assumed that will connect to existing infrastructure.

Full Design of Fire Sprinklers per DSA requirements

CHPS Designed Project, including (2) integrated design meetings

Whole Building Energy Modeling

Storm Water Control Plan including Storm water C.3 Calculations

Civil Engineering City of Oakland Permit Encroachment Permit Documentation for work in public right of way (new domestic water and fire water connections) (+/- \$ 7500 City of Oakland Permit Fee for Encroachment permit included in fee)

#### Excluded from Scope:

Alterations to existing Fire Alarm Systems other than the work at the panel

Phased construction or Phased Agency Permits

Request to go out to bid without DSA Stamp

Upgrades to Main Building infrastructure or finishes; Classroom ceilings assumed to remain intact.

#### Proposed Schedule MP Bldg

SD/DD Phase	17 weeks
DD Phase	11 weeks
CD Phase	15 weeks
DSA Bldg Submission Target	11/01/20
DSA review and Contracting	22 weeks
Construction	14 months

#### Project Goals:

Provide a school assembly and cafeteria space Improve campus relative to the new courtyard Promote the lunch program

#### S Meek Architecture

Elena Comrie
Project Manager
Division of Facilities Planning and Management
Oakland Unified School District
955 High Street
Oakland CA 94601

Claremont Middle School, New Multi-Purpose Building Fee Proposal

Dear Elena,

Thank-you for clarifying the proposed scope and budget for the new building phase of the Claremont Middle School Project. We understand the projected construction budget to be around \$10.5 million which includes the new Multi-purpose Building and associated site work. We propose Basic Services to include:

Electrical low voltage, including Intrusion, FA, data. A new FACP is assumed that will be able to connect to existing infrastructure. Alterations to existing Fire Alarm Systems, last updated in 2010, in the existing buildings are not included.

Full Design of Fire Sprinklers per DSA requirements

CHPS Designed Project

Whole Building Energy Modeling

Storm Water Control Plan including Stormwater C.3 Calculations

Topographic Survey of entire site

Civil Engineering City of Oakland Permit Encroachment Permit Documentation for work in public right of way (new domestic water and fire water connections)

Environmental Noise Report (anticipated for CHPS)

In addition, we include in our scope the following specific renovation to the main building – replacement of (4) folding walls separating 8 classrooms in the existing main building. Currently the electrical lighting and HVAC are separate per prior OUSD project DSA application 01-111338. It is unknown at this time if this renovation might trigger updates to the existing FA system. This minor renovation is assumed to be under the same DSA application and construction contract as the new building.

Excluded from the scope is full revision to the existing Fire Alarm System or alterations/renovations beyond the demising wall scope; It is assumed that the acoustical ceiling grid and tile will be substantially unaltered, and there is no work to HVAC or lighting (DSA app 01-111338)

Reimbursable included in scope (in addition to the already included documents of service): +/- \$ 7500 City of Oakland Permit Fee for Encroachment permit

Proposed Scope

New 1 story building a Multi-Purpose building with kitchen, whose primary purpose is a dining, assembly and performance space. Included is a stage with basic display systems (projector and screen), basic curtain (single track), basic integrated sound (microphone and loudspeakers), and an Assistive Listening System (portable). Neither striping nor athletic floors, suitable for Gyms, are included. Construction to be traditional means and not a pre-fab building. The location of the new building on the campus is per the resolution from prior community meetings and will be to the west of the existing Gym.

#### Multi-Purpose Building Program to include:

Multi-purpose room - maximize the footprint to accommodate students in the largest lunch period

Kitchen – "finishing" with Serving Line Area

Restrooms – multi fixture students plus unisex for Kitchen staff

Mechanical and electrical room as needed

Custodial rooms as needed

Storage room – to store lunch tables when not in use

#### Site work to include:

....Asphalt paving and sports striping

Basic Furnishings (bench/hoops/trash containers)

Storm water treatment, including concrete planter walls if required

New Covered Walkway

Limited exterior site lighting

#### Project Goals:

#### IMPROVE CAMPUS AS A WHOLE

- The courtyard space to be designed to accommodate sports striping, storm water planters, and engaging edges for outdoor lunches, small groupings of students not engaged in
- Clarify pathways, design covered walkways

#### PROMOTE THE LUNCH PROGRAM

- Establish a vibrant community environment, filled with sunlight and views connecting to natural environment
- Provide a variety of seating types and areas
- Facilitate the serving and access to meals

3/18/20 EXHIBIT C

PSS #2 for Design Services

Claremont MP Building 5750 College Ave Oakland, CA OUSD Project No.

Projected	estimate of	Probable	Construction	n Cost

	COST construction	A/E FEE
MP BLDG & Site Work	\$10,500,000	\$ 1,105,000
Existing Main Bldg Classroom Partitions	\$ 250,000	\$ 35,000
TOTAL	\$10,750,000	\$ 1,140,000
CONTINGENCY (add work to FACP and FA system?)	\$ TBD	TBD

#### Proposed Design Fee

Total contract Value	\$768,915
Billed to date:	(\$242,132)
Reimbursable billed to date	(\$4702)
Remaining Contract Value	\$522,080
PSS 2 Phase 2 MP Building A/F fees	\$1.140.000

#### Proposed Schedule MP Bldg

6 weeks
11 weeks
15 weeks
11/01/20
12 weeks
10 weeks
14 months

#### Proposed Fee Schedule:

0.100 00.1100.010	
Schematic Design	10.0%
Design Development	18.0%
Construction Documents	32.0%
Agency DSA approval	4.0%
Bidding	1.0%
Construction Admin	30.0%
Closeout	5.0%

#### Proposed Sub-Consultants (w/Oakland LBE designation)

Troposed Sub-Consultation (W) Cake	and LDL acsignation	
Structural Engineers	KPW (SLBE)	\$97,000
Civil Engineers	Calichi (SLBE)	\$64,800
Civil Topo	Calichi (SLBE)	\$33,190
Mechanical, Plumbing	Alter Consulting Eng (SLBE)	\$74,900
Energy Modeling	Alter Consulting Eng (SLBE)	\$18,400
Electrical Engineer	FWA (LBE)	\$67,000
Landscape Architects	PGA (SLBE)	\$36,000
Architectural Support, CHPS & CA	Studio 144 Architects (VSLBE)	\$86,240
Cost Estimation	Saylor (LBE)	\$37,600
Food Service	Marshall Assoc.(SLBE)	\$18,500
Acoustics/Audiovisual	Tee Com (LBE)	\$25,750
Bldg Envelope/Waterproofing	SGH (LBE)	\$12,000

Total \$571,380

Local Business Participation: 50.1%

**SMEEKAR-01** 

**MERCADOS** 



#### CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 1/23/2020

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER. AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s)

this certificate does not come rights to the certificate fielder in fied or se	don endersement(s):				
PRODUCER License # 0E67768	CONTACT Selena Mercado				
IOA Insurance Services	PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): (925) 660-1395 FAX (A/C, No): (925) 416-7				
3875 Hopyard Road Suite 200	E-MAIL ADDRESS: selena.mercado@ioausa.com				
easanton, CA 94588	INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE		NAIC #		
	INSURER A: Sentinel Insurance Company, Lt	d	11000		
INSURED	INSURER B : RLI Insurance Company 13056				
S Meek Architecture	INSURER C: The Hanover Insurance Compan	y	22292		
3040 24th Street	INSURER D:				
San Francisco, CA 94110	INSURER E :				
	INSURER F:				

COVERAGES **CERTIFICATE NUMBER: REVISION NUMBER:** 

THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.

INSR	TYPE OF INSURANCE	ADDL	SUBR		POLICY EFF	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)	LIMIT	S	$\neg$
Α	X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY				<b>,</b>	,,,,,,	EACH OCCURRENCE	\$ 2,000,0	00
	CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR	Х	Х	57SBWBK1884	1/24/2020	1/24/2021	DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence)	\$ 1,000,0	00
							MED EXP (Any one person)	\$ 10,0	00
							PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	\$ 2,000,0	00
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:						GENERAL AGGREGATE	\$ 4,000,0	00
	POLICY X PRO- JECT LOC						PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	\$ 4,000,0	00
	OTHER:							\$	
Α	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY						COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	\$ 2,000,0	00
	ANY AUTO	X	Х	57SBWBK1884	1/24/2020	1/24/2021	BODILY INJURY (Per person)	\$	
	OWNED SCHEDULED AUTOS						BODILY INJURY (Per accident)	\$	
	X HIRED AUTOS ONLY X NON-OWNED AUTOS ONLY						PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	\$	
								\$	
	UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR						EACH OCCURRENCE	\$	
	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE						AGGREGATE	\$	
	DED RETENTION \$							\$	
В	WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY						X PER OTH- STATUTE ER		
	ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED?	N/A	X	PSW0003900	1/24/2020	1/24/2021	E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	\$ 1,000,0	
	(Mandatory in NH)	117.7					E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE		
	If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below						E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	\$ 1,000,0	
С	Professional Liab		X	LHFA203168	1/24/2020	1/24/2021	Per Claim	2,000,0	
C	Professional Liab		X	LHFA203168	1/24/2020	1/24/2021	Aggregate	2,000,0	00

DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required) RE: Claremont Kitchen Repair - 5750 College Avenue Oakland CA.

Oakland Unified School District is included as additional insured on Commercial General Liability and Hired and Non-Owned Auto Liability, as required by written contract. Waiver of Subrogation and Primary and Non-Contributory Provision included on Commercial General Liability Policy, as required by written contract. Waiver of Subrogation Provision included on Workers Compensation policy, as required by written contract.

CERTIFICATE HOLDER	CANCELLATION
	SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.
Oakland Unified School District ATTN: Tadashi Nakadegawa 955 High Street	AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE  LA T

ACORD 25 (2016/03)

S Meek Architecture POLICY NUMBER: 57SBWBK1884



# DESIGN PROFESSIONAL BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED NOTICE - BUSINESS LIABILITY COVERAGE FORM

Thank you for being a customer of The Hartford.

This Notice is being provided to highlight the following important provisions included in your Business Liability Coverage Form, SS 00 08 04 05.

### I. ADDITIONAL INSUREDS WHEN REQUIRED BY WRITTEN CONTRACT, WRITTEN AGREEMENT OR PERMIT

Please be advised that your Business Liability Coverage Form, SS 00 08 04 05 contains the following provisions in Section C. WHO IS AN INSURED:

#### 6. Additional Insureds When Required By Written Contract, Written Agreement Or Permit

The person(s) or organization(s) identified in Paragraphs  $\mathbf{a}$ . through  $\mathbf{f}$ . below are additional insureds when you have agreed, in a written contract, written agreement or because of a permit issued by a state or political subdivision, that such person or organization be added as an additional insured on your policy, provided the injury or damage occurs subsequent to the execution of the contract or agreement, or the issuance of the permit.

A person or organization is an additional insured under this provision only for that period of time required by the contract, agreement or permit.

However, no such person or organization is an additional insured under this provision if such person or organization is included as an additional insured by an endorsement issued by us and made a part of this Coverage Part, including all persons or organizations added as additional insureds under the specific additional insured coverage grants in Section **F**. - Optional Additional Insured Coverages.

#### d. Architects, Engineers Or Surveyors

- (1) Any architect, engineer, or surveyor, but only with respect to liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" caused, in whole or in part, by your acts or omissions or the acts or omissions of those acting on your behalf:
  - (a) In connection with your premises; or
  - (b) In the performance of your ongoing operations performed by you or on your behalf.
- (2) With respect to the insurance afforded to these additional insureds, the following additional exclusion applies:

This insurance does not apply to "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of the rendering of or the failure to render any professional services by or for you, including:

- (a) The preparing, approving, or failure to prepare or approve, maps, shop drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, field orders, change orders, designs or drawings and specifications; or
- (b) Supervisory, inspection, architectural or engineering activities.

#### f. Any Other Party

(1) Any other person or organization who is not an insured under Paragraphs a. through e. above, but only with respect to liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" caused, in whole or in part, by your acts or omissions or the acts or omissions of those acting on your behalf:

(a) In the performance of your ongoing operations;

- (b) In connection with your premises owned by or rented to you; or
- (c) In connection with "your work" and included within the "products-completed operations hazard", but only if:
  - (i) The written contract or written agreement requires you to provide such coverage to such additional insured; and
  - (ii) This Coverage Part provides coverage for "bodily injury" or "property damage" included within the "products-completed operations hazard".
- (2) With respect to the insurance afforded to these additional insureds, this insurance does not apply to:

"Bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of the rendering of, or the failure to render, any professional architectural, engineering or surveying services, including:

- (a) The preparing, approving, or failure to prepare or approve, maps, shop drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, field orders, change orders, designs or drawings and specifications; or
- (b) Supervisory, inspection, architectural or engineering activities.

Please be advised that if SS 51 13 Exclusion - Engineers, Architects Or Surveyors Professional Liability - California and SS 51 14 Additional Insured Provisions - California are on the Policy, the above-referenced Subparagraph (2) of Paragraph d. Architects, Engineers Or Surveyors and Subparagraph (2) of Paragraph f. Any Other Party which contains professional liability exclusionary language has been amended. Please see SS 51 13 and SS 51 14 for details.

### II. OTHER INSURANCE - PRIMARY AND NON-CONTRIBUTORY TO OTHER INSURANCE WHEN REQUIRED BY CONTRACT

Please be advised that your Business Liability Coverage Form, SS 00 08 04 05 contains the following condition in Section **E. LIABILITY AND MEDICAL EXPENSES GENERAL CONDITIONS**:

#### 7. Other Insurance

If other valid and collectible insurance is available for a loss we cover under this Coverage Part, our obligations are limited as follows:

#### a. Primary Insurance

This insurance is primary except when **b.** below applies. If other insurance is also primary, we will share with all that other insurance by the method described in **c.** below.

#### b. Excess Insurance

This insurance is excess over any of the other insurance, whether primary, excess, contingent or on any other basis:

#### (6) When You Are Added As An Additional Insured To Other Insurance

That is other insurance available to you covering liability for damages arising out of the premises or operations, or products and completed operations, for which you have been added as an additional insured by that insurance; or

#### (7) When You Add Others As An Additional Insured To This Insurance

That is other insurance available to an additional insured.

However, the following provisions apply to other insurance available to any person or organization who is an additional insured under this Coverage Part:

#### (a) Primary Insurance When Required By Contract

This insurance is primary if you have agreed in a written contract, written agreement or permit that this insurance be primary. If other insurance is also primary, we will share with all that other insurance by the method described in **c.** below.

#### (b) Primary And Non-Contributory To Other Insurance When Required By Contract

If you have agreed in a written contract, written agreement or permit that this insurance is primary and non-contributory with the additional insured's own insurance, this insurance is primary and we will not seek contribution from that other insurance.

Paragraphs (a) and (b) do not apply to other insurance to which the additional insured has been added as an additional insured.

Page 2 of 3 Form SS 90 40 09 19

#### III. TRANSFER OF RIGHTS OF RECOVERY AGAINST OTHERS TO US

Please be advised that your Business Liability Coverage Form, SS 00 08 04 05 contains the following condition in Section **E. LIABILITY AND MEDICAL EXPENSES GENERAL CONDITIONS**:

#### 8. Transfer Of Rights Of Recovery Against Others To Us

#### a. Transfer Of Rights Of Recovery

If the insured has rights to recover all or part of any payment, including Supplementary Payments, we have made under this Coverage Part, those rights are transferred to us. The insured must do nothing after loss to impair them. At our request, the insured will bring "suit" or transfer those rights to us and help us enforce them. This condition does not apply to Medical Expenses Coverage.

#### b. Waiver Of Rights Of Recovery (Waiver Of Subrogation)

If the insured has waived any rights of recovery against any person or organization for all or part of any payment, including Supplementary Payments, we have made under this Coverage Part, we also waive that right, provided the insured waived their rights of recovery against such person or organization in a contract, agreement or permit that was executed prior to the injury or damage.

Please be advised that this Notice is not a Policy form and does not grant or alter coverage, or change any terms or conditions of the Policy. Please be sure to read your Policy carefully including all endorsements attached to your Policy. If there is any conflict between this Notice and the Policy, the provisions of the Policy will apply.

Should you have any questions, please contact your insurance agent, broker or you may contact us directly.

We appreciate your business and look forward to being of continued service to you.

Form SS 90 40 09 19 Page 3 of 3



#### THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

### HIRED AUTO AND NON-OWNED AUTO

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

#### **BUSINESS LIABILITY COVERAGE FORM**

This coverage is subject to all provisions in the **BUSINESS LIABILITY COVERAGE FORM** not expressly modified herein:

#### A. Amended Coverage:

Coverage is extended to "bodily injury" and "property damage" arising out of the use of a "hired auto" and "non-owned auto".

- **B. Paragraph B. EXCLUSIONS** is amended as follows:
  - Exclusion g. Aircraft, Auto or Watercraft does not apply to a "hired auto" or a "non-owned auto".
  - Exclusion e. Employers Liability does not apply to "bodily injury" to domestic "employees" not entitled to workers' compensation benefits or to liability assumed by the "insured" under an "insured contract".
  - **3.** Exclusion **f. Pollution** is replaced by the following:

"Bodily injury" or "property damage" arising out of the actual, alleged or threatened discharge, dispersal, seepage, migration, release or escape of "pollutants":

- **a.** That are, or that are contained in any property that is:
  - (1) Being transported or towed by, handled, or handled for movement into, onto or from, the covered "auto":
  - (2) Otherwise in the course of transit by or on behalf of the "insured"; or
  - (3) Being stored, disposed of, treated or processed in or upon the covered "auto".
- **b.** Before the "pollutants" or any property in which the "pollutants" are contained are

- moved from the place where they are accepted by the "insured" for movement into or onto the covered "auto"; or
- c. After the "pollutants" or any property in which the "pollutants" are contained are moved from the covered "auto" to the place where they are finally delivered, disposed of or abandoned by the "insured".

Paragraph **a.** above does not apply to fuels, lubricants, fluids, exhaust gases or other similar "pollutants" that are needed for or result from the normal electrical, hydraulic or mechanical functioning of the covered "auto" or its parts, if:

- (1) The "pollutants" escape, seep, migrate, or are discharged or released directly from an "auto" part designed by its manufacturer to hold, store, receive, or dispose of such "pollutants"; and
- (2) The "bodily injury" and "property damage" does not arise out of the operation of any equipment listed in paragraphs 15.b. and 15.c. of the definition of "mobile equipment".

Paragraphs **b.** and **c.** above do not apply to "accidents" that occur away from premises owned by or rented to an "insured" with respect to "pollutants" not in or upon a covered "auto" if:

(1) The "pollutants" or any property in which the "pollutants" are contained are upset, overturned or damaged as a result of the maintenance or use of a covered "auto"; and

- (2) The discharge, dispersal, seepage, migration, release or escape of the "pollutants" is caused directly by such upset, overturn or damage as a result of the maintenance or use of a covered "auto".
- **4.** With respect to this coverage, the following additional exclusions apply:

#### a. Fellow employee

Coverage does not apply to "bodily injury" to any fellow "employee" of the "insured" arising out of the operation of an "auto" owned by the "insured" in the course of the fellow "employee's" employment.

#### b. Care, custody or control

Coverage does not apply to "property damage" involving property owned or transported by the "insured" or in the "insured's" care, custody or control.

C. With respect to "hired auto" and "non-owned auto" coverage, Paragraph C. WHO IS AN INSURED is deleted and replaced by the following:

The following are "insureds":

- a. You.
- **b.** Your "employee" while using with your permission:
  - (1) An "auto" you hire or borrow; or
  - (2) An "auto" you don't own, hire or borrow in your business or personal affairs; or
  - (3) An "auto" hired or rented by your "employee" on your behalf and at your direction.
- **c.** Anyone else while using a "hired auto" or "nonowned auto" with your permission except:
  - (1) The owner or anyone else from whom you hire or borrow an "auto".
  - (2) Someone using an auto while he or she is working in a business of selling, servicing, repairing, parking or storing "autos" unless that business is yours.
  - (3) Anyone other than your "employees", partners (if you are a partnership), members (if you are a limited liability company), or a lessee or borrower or any of their "employees", while moving property to or from an "auto".
  - (4) A partner (if you are a partnership), or a member (if you are a limited liability

- company) for an "auto" owned by him or her or a member of his or her household.
- **d.** Anyone liable for the conduct of an "insured" described above but only to the extent of that liability.
- **D.** With respect to the operation of a "hired auto" and "non-owned auto", the following additional conditions apply:

#### 1. OTHER INSURANCE

- a. Except for any liability assumed under an "insured contract" the insurance provided by this Coverage Form is excess over any other collectible insurance.
  - However, if your business is the selling, servicing, repairing, parking or storage of "autos", the insurance provided by this endorsement is primary when covered "bodily injury" or "property damage" arises out of the operation of a customer's "auto" by you or your "employee".
- b. When this Coverage Form and any other Coverage Form or policy covers on the same basis, either excess or primary, we will pay only our share. Our share is the proportion that the Limit of Insurance of our Coverage Form bears to the total of the limits of all the Coverage Forms and policies covering on the same basis.

### 2. TWO OR MORE COVERAGE FORMS OR POLICIES ISSUED BY US

If the Coverage Form and any other Coverage Form or policy issued to you by us or any company affiliated with us apply to the same "accident", the aggregate maximum Limit of Insurance under all the Coverage Forms or policies shall not exceed the highest applicable Limit of Insurance under any one Coverage Form or policy. This condition does not apply to any Coverage Form or policy issued by us or an affiliated company specifically to apply as excess insurance over this Coverage Form.

**E.** The following definitions are added:

### G. LIABILITY AND MEDICAL EXPENSES DEFINITIONS:

1. "Hired auto" means any "auto" you lease, hire, rent or borrow. This does not include any auto you lease, hire, rent or borrow from any of your "employees", your partners (if you are a partnership), members (if you are a limited liability company),

Page 2 of 3 Form SS 04 38 09 09

or your "executive officers" or members of their households.

This does not include a long-term leased "auto" that you insure as an owned "auto" under any other auto liability insurance policy or a temporary substitute for an "auto" you own that is out of service because of its breakdown, repair, servicing or destruction.

- 2. "Non-owned auto " means any "auto" you do not own, lease, hire, rent or borrow which is used in connection with your business. This includes:
  - a. "Autos" owned by your "employees" your partners (if you are a partnership), members (if you are a limited liability company), or your "executive officers", or members of their households, but only while used in your business or your personal affairs.
  - **b.** Customer's "auto" that is in your care, custody or control for service.

Form SS 04 38 09 09 Page 3 of 3

#### WAIVER OF OUR RIGHT TO RECOVER FROM OTHERS ENDORSEMENT-CALIFORNIA

We have the right to recover our payments from anyone liable for an injury covered by this policy. We will not enforce our right against the person or organization named in the Schedule. (This agreement applies only to the extent that you perform work under a written contract that requires you to obtain this agreement from us.)

You must maintain payroll records accurately segregating the remuneration of your employees while engaged in the work described in the Schedule.

The additional premium for this endorsement shall be \_\_\_\_\_2% of the California workers' compensation premium otherwise due on such remuneration.

#### Schedule

#### **Person or Organization**

#### **Job Description**

All persons or organizations that are party to a contract that requires you to obtain this agreement, provided you executed the contract before the loss.

Jobs performed for any person or organization that you have agreed with in a written contract to provide this agreement.

This endorsement changes the policy to which it is attached and is effective on the date issued unless otherwise stated.

(The information below is required only when this endorsement is issued subsequent to preparation of the policy.)

Endorsement Effective 01-24-2020 Insured

S. Meek Architecture

Policy No. PSW0003900 Insurance Company RLI Insurance Company

Endorsement No.

Countersigned By

**SMEEKAR-01** 

**MERCADOS** 



#### CERTIFICATE OF LIABILITY INSURANCE

DATE (MM/DD/YYYY) 1/23/2020

THIS CERTIFICATE IS ISSUED AS A MATTER OF INFORMATION ONLY AND CONFERS NO RIGHTS UPON THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER. THIS CERTIFICATE DOES NOT AFFIRMATIVELY OR NEGATIVELY AMEND, EXTEND OR ALTER THE COVERAGE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES THIS CERTIFICATE OF INSURANCE DOES NOT CONSTITUTE A CONTRACT BETWEEN THE ISSUING INSURER(S), AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OR PRODUCER. AND THE CERTIFICATE HOLDER.

IMPORTANT: If the certificate holder is an ADDITIONAL INSURED, the policy(ies) must have ADDITIONAL INSURED provisions or be endorsed. If SUBROGATION IS WAIVED, subject to the terms and conditions of the policy, certain policies may require an endorsement. A statement on this certificate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in lieu of such endorsement(s)

ting ocitinoate does not confer rights to the certificate holder in fied of st	ion endorsement(s):						
ODUCER License # 0E67768 CONTACT Selena Mercado							
IOA Insurance Services	PHONE (A/C, No, Ext): (925) 660-1395	FAX (A/C, No): (925) 4	925) 416-7869				
3875 Hopyard Road Suite 200	E-MAIL ADDRESS: selena.mercado@ioausa.com						
Pleasanton, CA 94588	INSURER(S) AFFORDING COVERAGE	NAIC #					
	INSURER A: Sentinel Insurance Company, Lt	d	11000				
INSURED	INSURER B: RLI Insurance Company		13056				
S Meek Architecture	INSURER C: The Hanover Insurance Compan	y	22292				
3040 24th Street	INSURER D:						
San Francisco, CA 94110	INSURER E :						
	INSURER F:						

COVERAGES **CERTIFICATE NUMBER: REVISION NUMBER:** 

THIS IS TO CERTIFY THAT THE POLICIES OF INSURANCE LISTED BELOW HAVE BEEN ISSUED TO THE INSURED NAMED ABOVE FOR THE POLICY PERIOD INDICATED. NOTWITHSTANDING ANY REQUIREMENT, TERM OR CONDITION OF ANY CONTRACT OR OTHER DOCUMENT WITH RESPECT TO WHICH THIS CERTIFICATE MAY BE ISSUED OR MAY PERTAIN, THE INSURANCE AFFORDED BY THE POLICIES DESCRIBED HEREIN IS SUBJECT TO ALL THE TERMS, EXCLUSIONS AND CONDITIONS OF SUCH POLICIES. LIMITS SHOWN MAY HAVE BEEN REDUCED BY PAID CLAIMS.

INSR	TYPE OF INSURANCE	ADDL	SUBR		POLICY EFF	POLICY EXP (MM/DD/YYYY)	LIMIT	s	
Α	X COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY				<b>,</b>	,,,,,,	EACH OCCURRENCE	\$ 2,0	000,000
	CLAIMS-MADE X OCCUR	Χ	Х	57SBWBK1884	1/24/2020	1/24/2021	DAMAGE TO RENTED PREMISES (Ea occurrence)	\$ 1,0	000,000
							MED EXP (Any one person)	\$	10,000
							PERSONAL & ADV INJURY	\$ 2,0	000,000
	GEN'L AGGREGATE LIMIT APPLIES PER:						GENERAL AGGREGATE	\$ 4,0	000,000
	POLICY X PRO- JECT LOC						PRODUCTS - COMP/OP AGG	\$ 4,0	000,000
	OTHER:							\$	
Α	AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY						COMBINED SINGLE LIMIT (Ea accident)	\$ 2,0	000,000
	ANY AUTO	Χ	Х	57SBWBK1884	1/24/2020	1/24/2021	BODILY INJURY (Per person)	\$	
	OWNED SCHEDULED AUTOS						BODILY INJURY (Per accident)	\$	
	X HIRED AUTOS ONLY X NON-OWNED AUTOS ONLY						PROPERTY DAMAGE (Per accident)	\$	
								\$	
	UMBRELLA LIAB OCCUR						EACH OCCURRENCE	\$	
	EXCESS LIAB CLAIMS-MADE						AGGREGATE	\$	
	DED RETENTION \$							\$	
В	WORKERS COMPENSATION AND EMPLOYERS' LIABILITY						X PER OTH- STATUTE ER		
	ANY PROPRIETOR/PARTNER/EXECUTIVE OFFICER/MEMBER EXCLUDED?	N/A	X	PSW0003900	1/24/2020	1/24/2021	E.L. EACH ACCIDENT	<b>a</b>	000,000
	(Mandatory in NH)	11/ /					E.L. DISEASE - EA EMPLOYEE	\$ '	000,000
	If yes, describe under DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS below						E.L. DISEASE - POLICY LIMIT	<b>a</b>	000,000
С	Professional Liab		X	LHFA203168	1/24/2020	1/24/2021	Per Claim	•	000,000
С	Professional Liab		X	LHFA203168	1/24/2020	1/24/2021	Aggregate	2,0	000,000

DESCRIPTION OF OPERATIONS / LOCATIONS / VEHICLES (ACORD 101, Additional Remarks Schedule, may be attached if more space is required) RE: Claremont Kitchen Repair - 5750 College Avenue Oakland CA.

Oakland Unified School District is included as additional insured on Commercial General Liability and Hired and Non-Owned Auto Liability, as required by written contract. Waiver of Subrogation and Primary and Non-Contributory Provision included on Commercial General Liability Policy, as required by written contract. Waiver of Subrogation Provision included on Workers Compensation policy, as required by written contract.

CERTIFICATE HOLDER	CANCELLATION
	SHOULD ANY OF THE ABOVE DESCRIBED POLICIES BE CANCELLED BEFORE THE EXPIRATION DATE THEREOF, NOTICE WILL BE DELIVERED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE POLICY PROVISIONS.
Oakland Unified School District ATTN: Tadashi Nakadegawa 955 High Street	AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE  LA T

ACORD 25 (2016/03)

S Meek Architecture POLICY NUMBER: 57SBWBK1884



# DESIGN PROFESSIONAL BLANKET ADDITIONAL INSURED NOTICE - BUSINESS LIABILITY COVERAGE FORM

Thank you for being a customer of The Hartford.

This Notice is being provided to highlight the following important provisions included in your Business Liability Coverage Form, SS 00 08 04 05.

### I. ADDITIONAL INSUREDS WHEN REQUIRED BY WRITTEN CONTRACT, WRITTEN AGREEMENT OR PERMIT

Please be advised that your Business Liability Coverage Form, SS 00 08 04 05 contains the following provisions in Section C. WHO IS AN INSURED:

#### 6. Additional Insureds When Required By Written Contract, Written Agreement Or Permit

The person(s) or organization(s) identified in Paragraphs  $\mathbf{a}$ . through  $\mathbf{f}$ . below are additional insureds when you have agreed, in a written contract, written agreement or because of a permit issued by a state or political subdivision, that such person or organization be added as an additional insured on your policy, provided the injury or damage occurs subsequent to the execution of the contract or agreement, or the issuance of the permit.

A person or organization is an additional insured under this provision only for that period of time required by the contract, agreement or permit.

However, no such person or organization is an additional insured under this provision if such person or organization is included as an additional insured by an endorsement issued by us and made a part of this Coverage Part, including all persons or organizations added as additional insureds under the specific additional insured coverage grants in Section **F**. - Optional Additional Insured Coverages.

#### d. Architects, Engineers Or Surveyors

- (1) Any architect, engineer, or surveyor, but only with respect to liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" caused, in whole or in part, by your acts or omissions or the acts or omissions of those acting on your behalf:
  - (a) In connection with your premises; or
  - (b) In the performance of your ongoing operations performed by you or on your behalf.
- (2) With respect to the insurance afforded to these additional insureds, the following additional exclusion applies:

This insurance does not apply to "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of the rendering of or the failure to render any professional services by or for you, including:

- (a) The preparing, approving, or failure to prepare or approve, maps, shop drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, field orders, change orders, designs or drawings and specifications; or
- (b) Supervisory, inspection, architectural or engineering activities.

#### f. Any Other Party

(1) Any other person or organization who is not an insured under Paragraphs a. through e. above, but only with respect to liability for "bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" caused, in whole or in part, by your acts or omissions or the acts or omissions of those acting on your behalf:

(a) In the performance of your ongoing operations;

- (b) In connection with your premises owned by or rented to you; or
- (c) In connection with "your work" and included within the "products-completed operations hazard", but only if:
  - (i) The written contract or written agreement requires you to provide such coverage to such additional insured; and
  - (ii) This Coverage Part provides coverage for "bodily injury" or "property damage" included within the "products-completed operations hazard".
- (2) With respect to the insurance afforded to these additional insureds, this insurance does not apply to:

"Bodily injury", "property damage" or "personal and advertising injury" arising out of the rendering of, or the failure to render, any professional architectural, engineering or surveying services, including:

- (a) The preparing, approving, or failure to prepare or approve, maps, shop drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, field orders, change orders, designs or drawings and specifications; or
- (b) Supervisory, inspection, architectural or engineering activities.

Please be advised that if SS 51 13 Exclusion - Engineers, Architects Or Surveyors Professional Liability - California and SS 51 14 Additional Insured Provisions - California are on the Policy, the above-referenced Subparagraph (2) of Paragraph d. Architects, Engineers Or Surveyors and Subparagraph (2) of Paragraph f. Any Other Party which contains professional liability exclusionary language has been amended. Please see SS 51 13 and SS 51 14 for details.

### II. OTHER INSURANCE - PRIMARY AND NON-CONTRIBUTORY TO OTHER INSURANCE WHEN REQUIRED BY CONTRACT

Please be advised that your Business Liability Coverage Form, SS 00 08 04 05 contains the following condition in Section **E. LIABILITY AND MEDICAL EXPENSES GENERAL CONDITIONS**:

#### 7. Other Insurance

If other valid and collectible insurance is available for a loss we cover under this Coverage Part, our obligations are limited as follows:

#### a. Primary Insurance

This insurance is primary except when **b.** below applies. If other insurance is also primary, we will share with all that other insurance by the method described in **c.** below.

#### b. Excess Insurance

This insurance is excess over any of the other insurance, whether primary, excess, contingent or on any other basis:

#### (6) When You Are Added As An Additional Insured To Other Insurance

That is other insurance available to you covering liability for damages arising out of the premises or operations, or products and completed operations, for which you have been added as an additional insured by that insurance; or

#### (7) When You Add Others As An Additional Insured To This Insurance

That is other insurance available to an additional insured.

However, the following provisions apply to other insurance available to any person or organization who is an additional insured under this Coverage Part:

#### (a) Primary Insurance When Required By Contract

This insurance is primary if you have agreed in a written contract, written agreement or permit that this insurance be primary. If other insurance is also primary, we will share with all that other insurance by the method described in **c.** below.

#### (b) Primary And Non-Contributory To Other Insurance When Required By Contract

If you have agreed in a written contract, written agreement or permit that this insurance is primary and non-contributory with the additional insured's own insurance, this insurance is primary and we will not seek contribution from that other insurance.

Paragraphs (a) and (b) do not apply to other insurance to which the additional insured has been added as an additional insured.

Page 2 of 3 Form SS 90 40 09 19

#### III. TRANSFER OF RIGHTS OF RECOVERY AGAINST OTHERS TO US

Please be advised that your Business Liability Coverage Form, SS 00 08 04 05 contains the following condition in Section **E. LIABILITY AND MEDICAL EXPENSES GENERAL CONDITIONS**:

#### 8. Transfer Of Rights Of Recovery Against Others To Us

#### a. Transfer Of Rights Of Recovery

If the insured has rights to recover all or part of any payment, including Supplementary Payments, we have made under this Coverage Part, those rights are transferred to us. The insured must do nothing after loss to impair them. At our request, the insured will bring "suit" or transfer those rights to us and help us enforce them. This condition does not apply to Medical Expenses Coverage.

#### b. Waiver Of Rights Of Recovery (Waiver Of Subrogation)

If the insured has waived any rights of recovery against any person or organization for all or part of any payment, including Supplementary Payments, we have made under this Coverage Part, we also waive that right, provided the insured waived their rights of recovery against such person or organization in a contract, agreement or permit that was executed prior to the injury or damage.

Please be advised that this Notice is not a Policy form and does not grant or alter coverage, or change any terms or conditions of the Policy. Please be sure to read your Policy carefully including all endorsements attached to your Policy. If there is any conflict between this Notice and the Policy, the provisions of the Policy will apply.

Should you have any questions, please contact your insurance agent, broker or you may contact us directly.

We appreciate your business and look forward to being of continued service to you.

Form SS 90 40 09 19 Page 3 of 3



#### THIS ENDORSEMENT CHANGES THE POLICY. PLEASE READ IT CAREFULLY.

### HIRED AUTO AND NON-OWNED AUTO

This endorsement modifies insurance provided under the following:

#### **BUSINESS LIABILITY COVERAGE FORM**

This coverage is subject to all provisions in the **BUSINESS LIABILITY COVERAGE FORM** not expressly modified herein:

#### A. Amended Coverage:

Coverage is extended to "bodily injury" and "property damage" arising out of the use of a "hired auto" and "non-owned auto".

- **B. Paragraph B. EXCLUSIONS** is amended as follows:
  - Exclusion g. Aircraft, Auto or Watercraft does not apply to a "hired auto" or a "non-owned auto".
  - Exclusion e. Employers Liability does not apply to "bodily injury" to domestic "employees" not entitled to workers' compensation benefits or to liability assumed by the "insured" under an "insured contract".
  - **3.** Exclusion **f. Pollution** is replaced by the following:

"Bodily injury" or "property damage" arising out of the actual, alleged or threatened discharge, dispersal, seepage, migration, release or escape of "pollutants":

- **a.** That are, or that are contained in any property that is:
  - (1) Being transported or towed by, handled, or handled for movement into, onto or from, the covered "auto":
  - (2) Otherwise in the course of transit by or on behalf of the "insured"; or
  - (3) Being stored, disposed of, treated or processed in or upon the covered "auto".
- **b.** Before the "pollutants" or any property in which the "pollutants" are contained are

- moved from the place where they are accepted by the "insured" for movement into or onto the covered "auto"; or
- c. After the "pollutants" or any property in which the "pollutants" are contained are moved from the covered "auto" to the place where they are finally delivered, disposed of or abandoned by the "insured".

Paragraph **a.** above does not apply to fuels, lubricants, fluids, exhaust gases or other similar "pollutants" that are needed for or result from the normal electrical, hydraulic or mechanical functioning of the covered "auto" or its parts, if:

- (1) The "pollutants" escape, seep, migrate, or are discharged or released directly from an "auto" part designed by its manufacturer to hold, store, receive, or dispose of such "pollutants"; and
- (2) The "bodily injury" and "property damage" does not arise out of the operation of any equipment listed in paragraphs 15.b. and 15.c. of the definition of "mobile equipment".

Paragraphs **b.** and **c.** above do not apply to "accidents" that occur away from premises owned by or rented to an "insured" with respect to "pollutants" not in or upon a covered "auto" if:

(1) The "pollutants" or any property in which the "pollutants" are contained are upset, overturned or damaged as a result of the maintenance or use of a covered "auto"; and

- (2) The discharge, dispersal, seepage, migration, release or escape of the "pollutants" is caused directly by such upset, overturn or damage as a result of the maintenance or use of a covered "auto".
- **4.** With respect to this coverage, the following additional exclusions apply:

#### a. Fellow employee

Coverage does not apply to "bodily injury" to any fellow "employee" of the "insured" arising out of the operation of an "auto" owned by the "insured" in the course of the fellow "employee's" employment.

#### b. Care, custody or control

Coverage does not apply to "property damage" involving property owned or transported by the "insured" or in the "insured's" care, custody or control.

C. With respect to "hired auto" and "non-owned auto" coverage, Paragraph C. WHO IS AN INSURED is deleted and replaced by the following:

The following are "insureds":

- a. You.
- **b.** Your "employee" while using with your permission:
  - (1) An "auto" you hire or borrow; or
  - (2) An "auto" you don't own, hire or borrow in your business or personal affairs; or
  - (3) An "auto" hired or rented by your "employee" on your behalf and at your direction.
- **c.** Anyone else while using a "hired auto" or "nonowned auto" with your permission except:
  - (1) The owner or anyone else from whom you hire or borrow an "auto".
  - (2) Someone using an auto while he or she is working in a business of selling, servicing, repairing, parking or storing "autos" unless that business is yours.
  - (3) Anyone other than your "employees", partners (if you are a partnership), members (if you are a limited liability company), or a lessee or borrower or any of their "employees", while moving property to or from an "auto".
  - (4) A partner (if you are a partnership), or a member (if you are a limited liability

- company) for an "auto" owned by him or her or a member of his or her household.
- **d.** Anyone liable for the conduct of an "insured" described above but only to the extent of that liability.
- **D.** With respect to the operation of a "hired auto" and "non-owned auto", the following additional conditions apply:

#### 1. OTHER INSURANCE

- a. Except for any liability assumed under an "insured contract" the insurance provided by this Coverage Form is excess over any other collectible insurance.
  - However, if your business is the selling, servicing, repairing, parking or storage of "autos", the insurance provided by this endorsement is primary when covered "bodily injury" or "property damage" arises out of the operation of a customer's "auto" by you or your "employee".
- b. When this Coverage Form and any other Coverage Form or policy covers on the same basis, either excess or primary, we will pay only our share. Our share is the proportion that the Limit of Insurance of our Coverage Form bears to the total of the limits of all the Coverage Forms and policies covering on the same basis.

### 2. TWO OR MORE COVERAGE FORMS OR POLICIES ISSUED BY US

If the Coverage Form and any other Coverage Form or policy issued to you by us or any company affiliated with us apply to the same "accident", the aggregate maximum Limit of Insurance under all the Coverage Forms or policies shall not exceed the highest applicable Limit of Insurance under any one Coverage Form or policy. This condition does not apply to any Coverage Form or policy issued by us or an affiliated company specifically to apply as excess insurance over this Coverage Form.

**E.** The following definitions are added:

### G. LIABILITY AND MEDICAL EXPENSES DEFINITIONS:

1. "Hired auto" means any "auto" you lease, hire, rent or borrow. This does not include any auto you lease, hire, rent or borrow from any of your "employees", your partners (if you are a partnership), members (if you are a limited liability company),

Page 2 of 3 Form SS 04 38 09 09

or your "executive officers" or members of their households.

This does not include a long-term leased "auto" that you insure as an owned "auto" under any other auto liability insurance policy or a temporary substitute for an "auto" you own that is out of service because of its breakdown, repair, servicing or destruction.

- 2. "Non-owned auto " means any "auto" you do not own, lease, hire, rent or borrow which is used in connection with your business. This includes:
  - a. "Autos" owned by your "employees" your partners (if you are a partnership), members (if you are a limited liability company), or your "executive officers", or members of their households, but only while used in your business or your personal affairs.
  - **b.** Customer's "auto" that is in your care, custody or control for service.

Form SS 04 38 09 09 Page 3 of 3

#### WAIVER OF OUR RIGHT TO RECOVER FROM OTHERS ENDORSEMENT-CALIFORNIA

We have the right to recover our payments from anyone liable for an injury covered by this policy. We will not enforce our right against the person or organization named in the Schedule. (This agreement applies only to the extent that you perform work under a written contract that requires you to obtain this agreement from us.)

You must maintain payroll records accurately segregating the remuneration of your employees while engaged in the work described in the Schedule.

The additional premium for this endorsement shall be \_\_\_\_\_2% of the California workers' compensation premium otherwise due on such remuneration.

#### Schedule

#### **Person or Organization**

#### **Job Description**

All persons or organizations that are party to a contract that requires you to obtain this agreement, provided you executed the contract before the loss.

Jobs performed for any person or organization that you have agreed with in a written contract to provide this agreement.

This endorsement changes the policy to which it is attached and is effective on the date issued unless otherwise stated.

(The information below is required only when this endorsement is issued subsequent to preparation of the policy.)

Endorsement Effective 01-24-2020 Insured

S. Meek Architecture

Policy No. PSW0003900 Insurance Company RLI Insurance Company

Endorsement No.

Countersigned By



		DI	<b>VISION</b>	OF FACILI	ΓIES PLAN	NING & MA	NAG	EMENT Ro	UTIN	G FORM					
			Basic Directions  be provided until the contract is awarded by the Board or is entered by the Superintendent pursuant to authority delegated by the Board.  x Proof of general liability insurance, including certificates and endorsements, if contract is over \$15,000 x Workers compensation insurance certification, unless vendor is a sole provider    Contractor Information												
Project Name		Claremont New Multi-Purpose Building & Kitchen Project								201					
Basic Directions															
Services	s canno	ot be prov	vided unti	I the contract is				ed by the Su	perin	tendent p	oursua	nt to authority			
Attachm Checklis		x Proof o	of general ers comper	liability insurand nsation insurand	ce, including co e certification,	ertificates and ei unless vendor i	ndorse s a so	ements, if con le provider	tract is	s over \$15	5,000				
Contractor Information															
Contract	tor Nam	i e	S Meek	Architecture	Contract			Susannah	Meek						
OUSD V				Architecture											
Street A				th Street		City	Sa		Stat	ate CA Zip 94110					
Telepho	ne		415-543	-5505		Policy Expire	es					-			
Contract	tor Histo	ory	Previou	ısly been an OU	SD contractor	? X Yes ☐ No		Worked as a	n OUS	SD emplo	yee? [	Yes X No			
OUSD P	Project #	£	15127	-											
_															
				Term	of Origina	il/Amended	l Con	itract							
Date V	Nork W	/ill Beain	(i.e.		Date Work	Will End By (no	ot more	than 5 years fr	om sta	art					
		contract)	(1.0.,	5-14-2020 date; for construction contracts, enter plan				planned comple	nned completion date) 12-31-2023			23			
					New Date of	of Contract End	d (If A	ny)							
				6											
				Compe	ensation/R	kevisea Com	npen	sation							
If New Contract, Total															
Contra	act Pric	e (Lump	Sum)	,				eed)			1				
Pay Rate Per Hour (If Hourly)															
Other	Expen	ses		Requisition Number											
	If you a			nd a contract usin	g LEP funds, ple		tate an	d Federal Offic	e <u>befor</u>		ng requ	iisition.			
Resource # Funding Source				Org Key						Amount					
9799/967	'0	Fund 2	21 Msr B	210-9799-	210-9799-0-9670-8500-6215-201-9180-9901-9999-9999				99	6215	\$1,1	90,000.00			
				1					I						
Approval and Routing (in order of approval steps)															
Services cannot be provided before the contract is fully approved and a Purchase Order is issued. Signing this document affirms that to your knowled services were not provided before a PO was issued.							ur knowledge								
	Division	on Head				Phone	)	510-535-703	8	Fax	5	10-535-7082			
1.	Acting	Director,	Facilities F	Planning and Mar											
	Signat			For Keny	D	ate Approved		4/17/1	٢٥						
2.	General Counsel. Department of Facilities Planning and Management				1		-								
	Signat	ture	Pall	Approved	d as to form		D	ate Approved	4/	16/20					
	Interin	n Deputy C	hief, Facili	ities Planning an	d Management					,		94110  23  sition.  Amount  90,000.00  ur knowledge			
3.	Signat	ture	1					Date Approved		4/17/	20				
	Chief	Financial C	Officer				-		-		12-31-2023  190,000.00  Impleting requisition.  Siject Amount ode 215 \$1,190,000.00  Impleting requisition.				
4.	Signat	ture						Date Approved							
	Presid	lent, Board	d of Educat	tion											

Date Approved

Signature

5.